# Transcriptional responses of Eucalyptus clones to

# the gall wasp, Leptocybe invasa

by

## **Caryn Nicole Oates**

Submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree

## Magister Scientiae

In the Faculty of Natural and Agricultural Sciences

**Department of Genetics** 

University of Pretoria

November 2013

Supervisor: Dr Sanushka Naidoo

Co-supervisors: Prof AA Myburg and Prof B Slippers

© University of Pretoria

## Declaration

I, Caryn Nicole Oates, declare that the thesis, which I hereby submit for the degree *Magister Scientiae* at the University of Pretoria, is my own work and has not previously been submitted by me for a degree at this or any other tertiary institution.

Caryn Nicole Oates

December 2013

This thesis is dedicated to my parents

#### Arthur and Mairin Oates

who taught my sisters and I the importance of hard work, perseverance, discipline and humility.

"If you can fill the unforgiving minute with sixty seconds worth of distance run yours is the earth and everything that's in it"

## **Table of Contents**

Declaration	ii
Preface	x
Acknowledgements	xiii
CHAPTER 1	
LITERATURE REVIEW	
Host-insect interactions: a Eucalyptus-Leptocybe invasa perspective	1
1.1. Introduction	2
1.2. Eucalyptus genomic resources as a platform for describing host-pest intera	actions 2
1.3. Leptocybe invasa	4
1.3.1. Biology of <i>Leptocybe invasa</i>	4
1.3.1.1. Gall Development	5
1.3.2. Control Strategies	8
1.4. Plant Defence Responses	9
1.4.1. Pest Perception	12
1.4.2. Signal Transduction	13
1.4.3. Oxidative Burst	14
1.4.4. Phytohormone-Mediated Signalling Pathways	15
1.4.4.1. Jasmonic Acid	15
1.4.4.2. Salicylic Acid	16
1.4.4.3. JA-SA Interactions in Defence Against Insects	16
1.4.4.4. Crosstalk between hormone pathways	17
1.4.5. Defence-related Chemical Production	18
1.4.6. Indirect Defences	19
1.4.7. Defence-Related Protein Production	20
1.5. Conclusion	21
1.6. References	22
CHAPTER 2	
The transcriptome of <i>Eucalyptus grandis</i> suggests mechanisms of defence agains insect pest, <i>Leptocybe invasa</i>	st the
2.1. Abstract	27
2.2. Introduction	27
2.3. Materials and Methods	30
2.3.1. Leptocybe invasa Infestation Trial	30

2.3.2.

2.3.3. (Phyto	Mapping and Analysis of Reads against the <i>E. grandis</i> v1.0 Genome Assembly zome 9.0)	31
2.3.4.	Gene Ontology Enrichment Analyses	31
2.3.5.	RT-qPCR Validative and Comparative Analyses	32
2.4.	Results	33
2.4.1.	Infestation of Eucalyptus grandis	33
2.4.2.	RNA-Seq Data Analysis	34
2.4.3.	Gene Ontology Analysis	39
2.4.3.1	. GOSlim Analysis	39
2.4.3.2	2. GO Biological Processes Analysis	41
2.4.4.	Mapman Gene Categorisation	42
2.4.5.	RT-qPCR Validation and Comparative Analysis	44
2.5.	Discussion	45
2.5.1.	Resistance Gene-Mediated Recognition and Signal Transduction	46
2.5.2.	Oxidative Burst	47
2.5.3.	Phytohormone-Mediated Signal Transduction	48
2.5.4.	Chemical-Based Defences	50
2.5.5.	Cell Wall Reinforcement	51
2.5.6.	Protein-Based Defences	52
2.5.7.	Suppression of the Cell Cycle	54
2.5.8.	Suppression of Primary Metabolism	54
2.5.9.	RT-qPCR Validation and Comparison	55
2.6.	Conclusion	56
2.8.	References	57
CHAPTER 3		
Concl	uding Remarks	61
SUMMARY 66		
Suppl	ementary Information	69

# List of Figures

### **CHAPTER 1**

Figure 1. Progression of <i>Leptocybe invasa</i> gall development from oviposition to emergence 5
Figure 2. Simplified diagram of the process of tissue redifferentiation in a susceptible plant-galling
insect interaction
Figure 3. Hypothetical model of the putative induced defences that could be employed by a
resistant E. grandis against L. invasa oviposition based on literary evidence

### **CHAPTER 2**

Figure 1. Example of the leaf material collected for the study
Figure 2. Gene Model (Group A) and Transcript (Group B) datasets showing unique and shared
differentially expressed genes
Figure 3. Eucalyptus grandis genome representation of a gene, Eucgr.J02935, showing selective
differential expression between transcripts
Figure 4. GOSlim functional categorisation of annotated genes in the up- and down-regulated
dataset in the three main categories of cellular component, molecular function and biological
process
Figure 5. Hypothetical model of the progression of defences employed by <i>E. grandis</i> against <i>L.</i>
invasa oviposition based on alterations in the transcriptomic landscape after infestation
Figure 6. RT-qPCR validation and comparison of RNA-Seq transcript abundance values in Tag 5
and GC 540, respectively

## List of Tables

### **CHAPTER 2**

Table 1. Oligonucleotide primer sequences of selected defence-associated genes used for F	¦Τ-
qPCR analysis of transcript abundance	33
Table 2. Statistics of the Tag 5 reads obtained from Illumina RNA-Seq and mapping to t	he
Eucalyptus grandis version 1.0 genome	35
<b>Table 3.</b> Top 15 up-regulated genes showing the highest fold changes identified	38
Table 4. Top 15 down-regulated genes showing the highest fold changes identified	39

# Supplementary Figures

Figure S1. Experion RNA pseudo-gel of total RNA isolated from (a) Tag 5 and (b) GC 54070
Figure S2. Gel electrophoresis results testing for the presence of contaminant genomic DNA in
cDNA synthesised from Tag 5 material72
Figure S3. Gel electrophoresis results testing for the presence of genomic DNA in cDNA
synthesised from GC 540 material73
Figure S4. Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Infested 1 forward reads
Figure S5. Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Infested 1 reverse reads
Figure S6. Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Infested 2 forward reads
Figure S7. Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Infested 2 reverse reads
Figure S8. Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Infested 3 forward reads
Figure S9. Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Infested 3 reverse reads
Figure S10. Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Control 1 forward reads
Figure S11. Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Control 1 reverse reads
Figure S12. Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Control 2 forward reads
Figure S13. Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Control 2 reverse reads
Figure S14. Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Control 3 forward reads
Figure S15. Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Control 3 reverse reads
Figure S16. <i>EgrARP</i> amplicon map
Figure S17. <i>EgrCAD</i> amplicon map
Figure S18. <i>EgrDIR</i> amplicon map87
Figure S19. EgrEFE amplicon map87
Figure S20. <i>EgrOMT</i> amplicon map88
Figure S21. Melting curves of the target and reference genes used in the Tag 5 expression
validation analyses
Figure S22. Melting curves of the target and reference genes used in the GC 540 comparative
transcript abundance analyses90

# **Supplementary Tables**

Table S1. Concentration and quality control of total Tag 5 and GC 540 RNA material as calculated
using the Experion RNA analysis system71
Table S2. Amplification efficiencies of the primer pairs for the selected target and reference genes
used for RT-qPCR validation and comparison in Tag 5 and GC 540, respectively91

# **Supplementary Files**

File S1. Egr\_Cufflinks\_FPKM
File S2.Cuffdiff\_Diff\_Exp
File S3. Annotation
File S4. Gene\_Ontology\_Enrichment
File S5. Mapman\_Categorisation

#### Preface

*Eucalyptus* species constitute some of the most widely grown and economically important hardwood trees in global plantation forestry. This is due primarily to their remarkable growth and adaptability. Much of the initial success of exotic *Eucalyptus* plantations was attributed to the separation from natural enemies. However, there has been a recent increase in the number of introductions of *Eucalyptus* pests and pathogens in these exotic plantations. One such scenario is the spread of *Leptocybe invasa* that is currently described as one of the most devastating pests of global *Eucalyptus* plantations.

*Leptocybe invasa* (Hymenoptera:Eulophidae) is an Australian gall-inducing wasp that oviposits along immature midribs, petioles and stems. The larvae are endophytic herbivores that cause the development of coalescing galls (abnormal plant growths) and lead to a wide range of symptoms such as stunted growth, die-back and death. In their native environment, populations of *L. invasa* are maintained to almost below observational level; however, once removed from this environment, the pest causes extensive damage in young, susceptible trees. Pesticides are ineffectual against the gall wasp and biological control is considered the key tool in controlling this pest. The molecular interaction between *Eucalyptus* and *L. invasa* is poorly understood and limits the design of biotechnological control measures aimed at reducing losses.

Plants have evolved a complex, multi-layered system of constitutive and inducible defences that protect against pests and pathogens. Results from numerous studies have shown that there is extensive overlap in the response of plants to a wide variety of stresses. This means that it is possible to develop a hypothetical model of the response of *Eucalyptus* to *L. invasa* by incorporating results from studies investigating the response of other plant species to insect pests. This model can then be refined as evidence for the target system is obtained. Transcriptomic analyses are commonly used to investigate the plant response to biotic stress and allow for the identification of genes that may be manipulated to improve plant resistance through genetic engineering.

The **aim of this MSc** study was to investigate the transcriptional responses that dictate the defences employed by a resistant *Eucalyptus grandis* clonal genotype against an infestation by *L. invasa*.

**Chapter 1** is a review of the literature describing the *Eucalyptus-Leptocybe invasa* interaction. Initially, the importance of *Eucalyptus* and the availability of genomic resources to help describe the interaction are addressed. The current understanding on *L. invasa* biology as well as a motivation for the selection of this system for investigation is also discussed. In this chapter, a model of the interaction is developed through a literary investigation that focuses on plant defence responses to herbivorous insects.

Chapter 2 is a research chapter which addresses the transcriptional changes upon *L. invasa* infestation. The results of the RNA-sequencing analyses are reported and the putative functions of the differentially expressed genes in cellular processes are discussed. Validation of the RNA-sequencing expression values was demonstrated using five target genes. Finally, the aforementioned model of the hypothetical defence mechanisms employed by *E. grandis* is expanded using the biological process categorization of the differentially expressed genes, determined in this study.

The **Concluding Remarks** are included at the end of the thesis and put the results into context of their value in published literature. Implications, limitations in the field and future prospects are also outlined and discussed.

The research findings that encompass this study represent the outcomes undertaken from March 2010 until December 2013 in the Department of Genetics, University of Pretoria under the supervision of Dr S Naidoo and co-supervision of Prof AA Myburg and Prof B Slippers. The following conference presentations were generated based on the results obtained from this study:

- <u>Oates C</u>, Myburg AA, Slippers B and Naidoo S. 2011. RNA-Sequencing as a tool to investigate host responses of *Eucalyptus grandis* to *Leptocybe invasa*. Entomological Society of Southern Africa (ESSA) Congress. Bloemfontein, Free State, South Africa (Poster Presentation).
- <u>Naidoo S</u>, Naidoo R, Oates C, Wilken F and Myburg AA. 2011. Investigating *Eucalyptus*pathogen and pest interactions to dissect broad spectrum defence mechanisms. International Union of Forest Research Organizations (IUFRO) Tree Biotechnology Conference. Arraial d'Ajuda, Bahia, Brazil (Poster Presentation by Dr S Naidoo, published online in BMC Proceedings).
- Oates C, Myburg AA, <u>Slippers B</u> and Naidoo S. 2011. A hypothetical *Eucalyptus grandis* defence model against *Leptocybe invasa* based on transcriptome sequencing. IUFRO Forest Protection and Entomology Conference. Colonia del Sacramento, Uruguay (Poster Presentation by Prof B Slippers).
- <u>Oates C</u>, Myburg AA, Slippers B and Naidoo S. 2012. A hypothetical *Eucalyptus grandis* defence model against *Leptocybe invasa*. South African Association of Botanists (SAAB) Conference. Pretoria, Gauteng, South Africa (Oral Presentation).
- <u>Oates C</u>, Myburg AA, Slippers B and Naidoo S. 2012. A transcriptomic point of view: Insights into the incompatible interaction between a gall wasp and its *Eucalyptus* host. South African Genetics Society (SAGS) Conference. Stellenbosch, Western Cape, South Africa (Oral Presentation).
- <u>Oates C</u>, Myburg AA, Slippers B and Naidoo S. 2013. The *Eucalyptus grandis-Leptocybe invasa* interaction. IUFRO Tree Biotechnology Conference. Asheville, North Carolina, United States of America (Oral Presentation).

## Acknowledgements

I would like to acknowledge the following people, institutes and organisations for their invaluable support and assistance in the completion of this degree:

- Dr Sanushka Naidoo for giving me the opportunity to tackle such a challenging and stimulating Master's project. Thank you for your leadership and assistance every step of the way and for exposing me to world class research. Your love for your field helped me realise my own passion.
- Prof Zander Myburg and Prof Bernard Slippers for their invaluable insight and guidance throughout this degree. Your critical review of this study taught me what is expected of successful researchers.
- The Department of Genetics and the Forestry and Agricultural Biotechnology Institute (FABI) at the University of Pretoria for providing an outstanding academic environment.
- The *Eucalyptus* and Pine-Pathogens Interaction (EPPI) and Forest Molecular Genetics (FMG) research groups for their guidance and friendship. It has been a privilege to work with and learn from such talented researchers.
- Eshchar Mizrachi, Charles Hefer and Ronishree Naidoo for their time, patience and assistance during my innumerable questions.
- Marlene Harney, Gudrun Dittrich-Schröder, Wilhelm de Beer and Brett Hurley for providing the plant material, facilities and advice on managing the experiment.
- Nicky Creux for her guidance and support during all the difficult times and inspiring me to be the best that I can be. I wish you all the luck in the world for your future pursuits and consider myself lucky that I can count you amongst my friends.
- Jonathan Botha for coffee and laughs.

- My friends for being the life outside of work. You guys always had a glass of wine waiting whenever I had a problem and always made me aware of how small the problem really was.
- Jérôme Pialat for his love, tolerance and grounding. You've cheered me on through all of my successes and given me a shoulder to cry on when the road looked dark. Thank you for always reminding me that life happens outside of work.
- My parents and sisters for their love, motivation and belief in me throughout the years. Thank you for being genuinely interested in my work even when it sounded like gibberish. You taught me that no obstacle is insurmountable and I would never have gotten this far without you four.

# **CHAPTER 1**

# LITERATURE REVIEW

# Host-insect interactions: a Eucalyptus-

Leptocybe invasa perspective

#### 1.1. Introduction

Exotic pests and pathogens are the cause of major devastation in conservation, agriculture and forestry areas around the world. For example, Pimentel *et al.* (2005) estimated that alien species caused damages and losses in excess of \$100 billion annually in the United States of America alone. Pests and pathogens that are introduced into new environments often cause more serious damage than in their natural environment due to the lack of natural enemies and other population controlling factors (Nasim and Shabbir 2012). In agriculture and forestry, this effect is exacerbated by the fact that these industries frequently deploy limited genotypes or clones with desirable characteristics in order to maximise productivity. One example of this is the worldwide devastation caused by *Leptocybe invasa*, an Australian gall wasp, in *Eucalyptus* plantations.

Various control measures are available to limit the spread and damages caused by invasive species, for example biological control (Clewley *et al.* 2012), pesticides (Hagenbucher *et al.* 2013) and breeding for resistance (Bux *et al.* 2012, Cock *et al.* 2009). However, pests and pathogens are capable of developing resistance to these control strategies (Guedes and Siqueira 2012). Improving the understanding of the molecular interaction between the organisms will highlight manipulable targets that can be used in concert with other control strategies in an effort to curb losses. Furthermore, this approach can also identify similarities and differences in responses of numerous host species to various pests and pathogens thus allowing hypotheses to be drawn regarding plant defences across species. This review introduces the *Eucalyptus* gall wasp, *L. invasa*, and discusses hypothetical defence mechanisms that may be employed by a resistant *Eucalyptus grandis* host through comparisons with other plant-insect interactions.

#### 1.2. *Eucalyptus* genomic resources as a platform for describing host-pest interactions

The Myrtaceae is a family of angiosperm plants comprising numerous ecologically and economically important species (Hanegraaf *et al.* 1998). *Eucalyptus* is a member of the myrtales and constitutes some of the most widely grown plantation trees in the world, due primarily to their

extraordinary growth and adaptability (www.git-forestry.com). These hardwood trees are mainly used in the pulp, paper and timber industries (www.git-forestry.com). Furthermore, *Eucalyptus* has been identified as a genus that shows potential for the production of biofuels and for this reason the United States (US) Department of Energy (DOE) Joint Genome Institute (JGI) has recently sequenced the *E. grandis* genome (www.jgi.doe.gov/, Myburg *et al.* unpublished). The sequencing and release of the *Eucalyptus grandis* genome (www.phytozome.com) provides one of the most valuable resources for understanding *Eucalyptus* and tree biology.

The expansion of the *Eucalyptus* forestry industry has led to the development of several genomic resources and breeding technologies (Grattapaglia *et al.* 2012). The *Eucalyptus* community has collected extensive omics data; including genomics, transcriptomics, proteomics and metabolomics; and developed novel tools that provide an unprecedented opportunity to identify and exploit desirable traits in plantation forestry. Although, the primary aim of the current genomic research is to improve characteristics such as wood density, these tools may also be used as a means to understand and improve the plant's resistance to various biotic and abiotic factors (Alves *et al.* 2010, Rosa *et al.* 2010).

In terms of plant-pest and plant-pathogen interactions, transcriptomics are commonly used to elucidate the responses of each participant (Zhu *et al.* 2013, Rawat *et al.* 2012, Xu *et al.* 2011, Liu *et al.* 2007). Studies such as these highlight candidate genes that can be used to genetically modify plant species in order to improve resistance, for example Santamaria *et al.* (2012) demonstrated that pyramiding genes encoding peptidase inhibitors in *A. thaliana* improved plant resistance against *Tetranychus urticae* (spider mite). These applications have yet to be deployed in *Eucalyptus*; however, as omics data accumulates our understanding of the defensive capability of these trees will expand. This information, in conjunction with the improvement of other techniques, such as genetic transformation (Deepika *et al.* 2011), will provide a robust means for improving resistance traits of *Eucalyptus*.

#### 1.3. Leptocybe invasa

*Leptocybe invasa* Fisher and La Salle (Hymenoptera: Eulophidae) is a gall-forming pest of numerous *Eucalyptus* species (Dittrich-Schröder *et al.* 2012, Nyeko *et al.* 2009). This pest was first described in Israel in 2000 following the extensive damage it caused to *Eucalyptus* trees in this country (Mendel *et al.* 2004). This pest has since spread to several countries in Africa, the Mediterranean Basin, South East Asia, Europe and South America (Mendel *et al.* 2004, Kim *et al.* 2009, Nyeko *et al.* 2009, Thu *et al.* 2009, Kumari *et al.* 2010). The insect's hosts appear to be restricted to three sections of the *Eucalyptus* genus, namely the Maidenaria, Transversaria and Latoangulatae (Mendel *et al.* 2004). This is of particular concern because these sections comprise the dominant species in global *Eucalyptus* forestry (Grattapaglia and Kirst 2008). This, coupled with the speed with which the wasp has spread and the extent of the damage it can cause, clearly demonstrate the need to understand this pest in order to develop preventative measures against it.

#### 1.3.1. Biology of Leptocybe invasa

Leptocybe invasa is a small (1.1-1.4 mm in length) black or brown wasp that is capable of surviving a wide range of environmental conditions (Mendel *et al.* 2004, Nyeko *et al.* 2009). It has a thelytokous reproductive system (produces females) and mulivotonous development (multiple generations per season), characteristics that may have contributed to its successful dispersal and rapid population growth (Mendel *et al.* 2004, Nyeko *et al.* 2009). Kumari *et. al.* (2010) noted the occurrence of a small number of male wasps in the population; however, males are only found in certain environmental conditions and their role in the population is not known. The wasps show a distinct preference for oviposition in immature leaf and stem tissue (Mendel *et al.* 2004). The larvae are endophytic herbivores whose presence leads to the development of coalescing galls in susceptible trees (Mendel *et al.* 2004). These galls develop through stages while the larvae grow and mature into adults over a period of 5 months (Figure 1) (Mendel *et al.* 2004). Galling by *L. invasa* may present a broad range of symptoms in susceptible hosts, including stunted growth, die-

back and death in severe cases (Nyeko *et al.* 2009, Thu *et al.* 2009, Kumari *et al.* 2010). However, the exact mechanism of gall development remains poorly understood.



**Figure 1. Progression of** *Leptocybe invasa* gall development from oviposition to emergence. (a) A cork scar develops at the site of oviposition within 14 days. (b) The typical bump shape of the gall develops. The size of the gall is determined by the number of *L. invasa* larvae developing within (Thu *et al.* 2009). (c) The galls coalesce as they mature. (d) Emergence holes are seen where adult wasps have emerged.

A study by Nyeko *et al.* (2009) showed that hot, dry areas show a marked increase in the frequency and severity of *L. invasa* attacks. Pupae and larvae inhabiting mature galls are capable of undergoing diapause (suspended development during unfavourable environmental conditions) during winter months and emerge the following spring, when average temperatures have reached 20 °C or higher (Mendel *et al.* 2004, Dittrich-Schröder *et al.* 2012). Nyeko *et al.* (2009) also found that *L. invasa* infestations were more prevalent in hot, dry areas and that there was a negative correlation between infestation prevalence and altitude.

#### 1.3.1.1. Gall Development

The interactions between herbivorous insects and plants may be described as generalised or specialised. Generalists make use of a wide variety of plant species, whereas specialists utilise a single species or a few, closely related species (Ali and Agrawal 2012). The ability to induce galls is a specialised feeding behaviour amongst arthropods that requires a tight evolutionary relationship between the gall-inducer and its host plant and has been adopted by species of

aphids, coleopterans, mites, midges, wasps, flies, lepidopterans, and thrips (Raman 2007, Fernandes *et al.* 2008, Inbar *et al.* 2010, Oliveira and Isaias 2010).

Galls are abnormal plant growths that provide a favourable environment for the development of the galling insect (Oliveira and Isaias 2010, Inbar *et al.* 2010, Raman 2007). These endophytic herbivorous insects induce gall development, presumably through salivary or mandibular stimuli that allows the insect to assume control of the host's cellular machinery (Pitino and Hogenhout 2013). The insect is able to manipulate the plant to such an extent that the plant's physiology, morphology, anatomy, development and chemistry are altered in favour of the pest (Tooker *et al.* 2008, Oliveira and Isaias 2010, Inbar *et al.* 2010). Furthermore, the insect is capable of avoiding or actively suppressing the host's immune system, thus reducing its exposure to toxic chemicals and preventing the release of volatile compounds that may trigger indirect defences (Tooker *et al.* 2008). The galls act as incubators for the developing arthropods, providing them with high-quality nutrients and protection from biotic and abiotic factors (Raman 2007, Fernandes *et al.* 2008, Tooker *et al.* 2008, Oliveira and Isaias 2010, Inbar *et al.* 2010).

The majority of our knowledge on the molecular mechanism of gall development has been collected through studies on the Hessian fly-wheat interaction, which is considered to be the model for galling insects and their host plants (Stuart *et al.* 2012). It has been shown that the Hessian fly and wheat share a gene-for-gene interaction, a situation in which the host may show resistance or susceptibility to the pest depending on whether plant resistance (R) proteins recognise insect effectors (Jones and Dangl 2006). A transcriptomic study of the Hessian fly salivary gland by Chen *et al.* (2004) has revealed numerous secreted salivary gland proteins that show no sequence similarity to any known proteins and are alleged to be effector molecules. An effector is a molecule with specific host targets that may allow the attacker to undermine the host's immune system and modulate the cellular processes (Deslandes and Rivas 2012). This hypothesis about the Hessian fly-wheat interaction is supported by studies regarding effector biology of various aphid species and the interactions with their hosts (Rodriguez and Bos 2013).

A study by Oliveira and Isaias (2010) describes the histological development of midrib galls through tissue redifferentiation, a process by which novel cell types with specialised functions are formed following a change in cell identity (Figure 2). This interaction involved an undescribed species of Cecidomyiidae (Diptera) on the diesel tree, *Copaifera langsdorffii*, and provides an example of the complexity of the interactions between the gall-inducer and its host plant.





In general, the relationship between gall-inducers and their host plants has received little attention and remains a poorly understood concept. The mechanisms behind gall initiation and development by the *Eucalyptus* gall wasp, *L. invasa*, have not been investigated in detail since its discovery. Hypotheses regarding the mechanisms of *L. invasa* gall formation and identification of manipulable targets for improving host resistance can be developed from studies investigating other galler-plant interactions such as those described above.

#### 1.3.2. Control Strategies

Chemical control is commonly used to control populations of invasive arthropods; however, Kulkarni (2010) showed that the spread of *L. invasa* galls was not affected by applications of insecticides. Classical biological control is considered a key tool to manage foreign insect pests due to the feasibility of using it over large areas and its lower environmental impact (compared to chemicals) (Wingfield *et al.* 2008, Kim *et al.* 2009, Kulkarni *et al.* 2010). In addition, identifying and breeding resistant *Eucalyptus* genotypes may significantly improve pest and disease avoidance by the vegetative propagation of desirable hybrid trees (Wingfield *et al.* 2008). In the case of *L. invasa*, the lack of information regarding the molecular interaction between the gall wasp and its host has limited the development of biotechnological and breeding strategies aimed at reducing losses caused by this pest.

The severity of the damage caused by the *Eucalyptus* gall wasp warranted a search for its natural enemies (Kim *et al.* 2009). In Australia, the population density of *L. invasa* is presumably controlled by the wasps' natural enemies; to almost below observation level (Rocha *et al.* 2013). Two species of Tetrastichinae (Eulophidae), namely *Quadrastichus mendeli* and *Selitrichodes kryceri* were reported to be native parasitoids of *L. invasa* (Kim *et al.* 2009). These hymenopterans were introduced into Israel as the primary biological control agents against the destructive gall wasp (Kim *et al.* 2009). Kelly *et al.* (2012) identified and described an additional parasitoid of *L. invasa*, named *Selitrichodes neseri*. This wasp has been released in South Africa in an effort to curb the losses inflicted by *L. invasa* (Dittrich-Schröder *et al.* 2012). Biological control of a *Eucalyptus* gall wasp has been successful in the past. *Closterocerus chamaeleon* was used against the *Eucalyptus* gall wasp, *Ophelimus maskelli*, and appears to be effectively managing the spread of this pest (Protasov *et al.* 2008). It appears as though the use of biological control agents is a viable management option for *L. invasa*.

Identifying and breeding resistant *Eucalyptus* genotypes may be used as in addition to biological control in the effort to control *L. invasa* (Basavanagoud *et al.* 2010). Variations in susceptibility and

resistance have been observed between and within species suggesting that resistant germplasms may be a feasible option for diminishing the effect of *L. invasa* (Nyeko *et al.* 2009, Thu *et al.* 2009, Dittrich-Schröder *et al.* 2012). Vegetative propagation of desirable genotypes means that new plantations may be established containing only trees with the selected genotype (Wingfield *et al.* 2012). By combining information from the wealth of data that has been produced for *Eucalyptus* with new recombinant DNA techniques, the identification of resistant planting stock and the development of new resistant lines are becoming plausible options for future plantation forestry.

#### 1.4. Plant Defence Responses

In this section, a hypothetical model of the *Eucalyptus* inducible defence response against *L. invasa* is developed through studies spanning numerous plant species. It must be noted that not all plant lineages possess all described defence mechanisms. Relatively little is known about the resistance mechanisms employed by *Eucalyptus* species to overcome pests and pathogens. However, literary evidence for a number of general defences have been described for this genus. This section aims to highlight broad defence mechanisms that have been described in a variety of plant species that are likely to be used by *Eucalyptus* during this interaction although the details are likely to be different between species. For example, secondary metabolites are ubiquitous within plants but their use, type and composition differ between species (Moore *et al.* 2013).

Plants have evolved a complex, multi-layered system of direct and indirect defences against destructive pests and pathogens. The direct responses include physical or chemical barriers possessing toxic, anti-xenotic (repellant) or anti-nutritive properties (Fürstenberg-Hägg *et al.* 2013). The indirect responses offer protection by interacting with the pest's natural enemies as well as priming defences to defend against future herbivory (Unsicker *et al.* 2009, Troncoso *et al.* 2012). Furthermore, plant defences can be divided as constitutive and inducible, both of which can be further divided into mechanical and chemical components. These mechanisms or a combination thereof, determine the resistance or susceptibility of a plant species to a particular attacker.

The constitutive defence forms the plant's first line of resistance and provides generalised protection against most potential attackers (Fürstenberg-Hägg et al. 2013). Mechanical constitutive defences are associated with the plant's normal anatomical features, such as waxes covering Eucalyptus leaves have been shown to reduce insect herbivory (Jones et al. 2002). The chemical constitutive defences include pre-existing toxic or antixenotic compounds, for example a phytoanticipin such as nicotine (Kohler et al. 2011). Once these preluding defences have been compromised, the inducible responses can be activated. The inducible plant defence response is a multifaceted, broad-spectrum system that is sequentially activated following invader recognition (Figure 3) (Zhao et al. 2005, Fürstenberg-Hägg et al. 2013). The induced defence signal can be transmitted throughout the plant through systemic acquired resistance (SAR) to protect against future attack (Fu and Dong 2013). A plant is able to differentiate between different modes of attack, allowing it to select the most appropriate response to the stress (Major and Constabel 2006, Troncoso et al. 2012). The selected response is regulated by an intricate cross-talk between signalling pathways. The induced defence leads to the activation of downstream responses including phytoalexin production, defence-related protein synthesis and barrier reinforcement (Zhao et al. 2005, Fürstenberg-Hägg et al. 2013).



Figure 3. Hypothetical model of the putative induced defences that could be employed by a resistant *E. grandis* against *L. invasa* oviposition based on literary evidence. The induced defences are activated following recognition of insect effectors, herbivore- or egg-associated molecular patterns (HAMPs, EAMPs). The recognition signal is transferred through the cell by a number of signalling pathways resulting in transcriptional modifications that activate defence mechanisms. The response is modulated by hormone-signalling pathways, particularly jasmonic acid (JA). These defences include the production of toxic chemicals and defence-associated proteins such as pathogenesis-related (PR) proteins.

This system of broad-spectrum and specific resistance provides a durable means of protection to plants against an extensive number of pests and pathogens. These mechanisms can be combined into an intricate and tightly-regulated network to ensure that the most appropriate response is elicited. It is imperative that the plant responds effectively and efficiently, particularly in a situation where the pest can manipulate its host as extensively as a galling insect can.

#### 1.4.1. Pest Perception

In order for a plant to elicit defence responses, the plant must first recognise the presence of an attacker. This recognition may be specific or non-specific, resulting in effector-triggered immunity (ETI) or pathogen-associated molecular pattern (PAMP)-triggered immunity (PTI), respectively (Jones and Dangl 2006). The elicitation of plant defences is dependent on the surveillance capabilities of each individual plant cell. Pest perception might be considered the most important step in the activation of the inducible defence mechanisms.

Non-specific recognition is initiated through the interaction of PAMPs with plant transmembrane, pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) and results in PTI (Jones and Dangl 2006). A number of studies have identified herbivore- and egg-associated molecular patterns (HAMPs and EAMPs) from the salivary and oviposition fluids of different insect species, including fatty acid-amino acid conjugates (FACs), inceptins, caeliferins and bruchins (Alborn *et al.* 1997, Doss *et al.* 2000, Alborn *et al.* 2007, Yoshinaga *et al.* 2010). These molecules are similar to PAMPs in that they play important roles in insect metabolism and thus evolve relatively slowly, making them good markers for general herbivore recognition by plant cells (Alborn *et al.* 2007). Plant perception of HAMPs has shown similar defence responses to PTI. Gouhier-Darimont *et al.* (2013) showed that the application of *Pieris brassicae* (large white butterfly) egg extract to *Arabidopsis thaliana* leaves shows a similar, but not identical, response to PTI elicited by *Pseudomonas syringae* infection.

PTI may in turn be suppressed by the pathogen through the release of specific effectors thus resulting in effector-triggered susceptibility (ETS) (Jones and Dangl 2006). Microbial effectors suppress PTI by targeting PRRs or other proteins that play important roles in various defence mechanisms (Deslandes and Rivas 2012). A number of studies have shown that insects may use effectors in a similar manner (Pitino and Hogenhout 2013). For example, and as previously discussed, the Hessian fly has been shown to produce numerous secreted salivary gland proteins that are hypothesized to be effectors (Chen *et al.* 2004). The use of effectors in a galling insect-plant interaction is plausible considering that the insect would suppress its host's immune system

and assume control of the cellular machinery in order to create the gall. To counter defend ETS, the plant immune system then relies on resistance (R) proteins to detect specific effectors and activate effector-triggered immunity (ETI) (Jones and Dangl 2006).

Specific recognition involves the interaction of attacker effectors with plant R proteins resulting in ETI (Jones and Dangl 2006). R proteins can identify the presence of an attacker either directly or indirectly. The indirect recognition, also known as the guard interaction, involves a R protein that identifies effector-modified "self" molecules, as has been demonstrated during the interaction between *A. thaliana* and *P. syringae* (Mackey *et al.* 2003). The gene-for-gene interaction involves the direct interaction between the R protein and an effector. The Hessian fly was the first insect hypothesized to have a gene-for-gene interaction with its host (Hatchett and Gallun 1970). Supporting evidence for this hypothesis was later described when the tomato *Mi R* gene was shown to confer resistance to whiteflies and potato aphids (Rossi *et al.* 1998, Nombela *et al.* 2003). Subsequently, numerous plant species were shown to have a gene-for-gene interaction with certain insect pests, including wheat and the Hessian fly (Gururani *et al.* 2012).

#### 1.4.2. Signal Transduction

In order for a plant to launch a defence response, the recognition of the attacker must be linked to the downstream responses. This is achieved through a signal transduction network that includes calcium ion flux and protein kinase cascades (Tena *et al.* 2011). These early signalling events are not well understood but have been shown to be involved in plant-insect interactions.

A cytosolic increase in calcium ion concentration is an important early event in signal transduction (Tena *et al.* 2011). Feeding by *Spodoptera littoralis* (Egyptian cotton worm) on *Phaseolus lunatus* (lima bean) caused a temporary increase in cytoplasmic  $Ca^{2+}$  in cells adjacent to the insect bite (Maffei *et al.* 2004). This temporary increase in  $Ca^{2+}$  levels activate calmodulin and other calcium-sensing proteins that subsequently promote downstream signalling events, including

phosphorylation and transcriptional responses (Howe and Jander 2008, Ma and Berkowitz 2011, Tena *et al.* 2011).

MAPK cascades function through a phosphorelay system that links upstream receptors to downstream targets (Pitzschke *et al.* 2009). Activated (phosphorylated) MAPKs can phosphorylate downstream targets that mainly include transcription factors, such as WRKYs, that in turn regulate various defence mechanisms (Pitzschke *et al.* 2009). For example, a study by Kandoth *et al.* (2007) showed that co-silencing of the tomato MPK1 and MPK2 weakens the proteinase inhibitor-associated defence against the specialist herbivore, *Manduca sexta* (tobacco hornworm). These signalling cascades, along with various other cellular signalling networks such as the phytohormones, induce feedback mechanisms that allow fine regulation during defence responses (Arimura *et al.* 2011).

#### 1.4.3. Oxidative Burst

The oxidative burst is an early plant defence response against pathogens and pests (Gayoso *et al.* 2010). It involves the accumulation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) such as hydrogen peroxide  $(H_2O_2)$ , the superoxide anion  $(O_2)$  and the hydroxyl radical (OH). The role of ROS in plant defence has been extensively reviewed in literature, for example Sharma *et al.* (2012), O'Brien *et al.* (2012) and Kerchev *et al.* (2012). ROS are highly reactive compounds that cause cellular oxidative stress (Sharma *et al.* 2012). The oxidative burst can cause damage through reactions with important biomolecules such as lipids (Singh *et al.* 2009). During the oxidative burst, ROS can be as detrimental to the plant cell structures as to the attacker's. Up-regulation of plant genes encoding anti-oxidant enzymes, such superoxide dismutase and catalase, is frequently observed during this response (Liu *et al.* 2010). Additionally, ROS are also involved in other defence responses including signal transduction and elicitation of the hypersensitive response amongst others (Sewelam *et al.* 2013, Radville *et al.* 2011).

The oxidative burst has been described in plant-insect interactions. Resistant wheat was shown to produce ROS in response to Hessian fly infestation (Mittapalli *et* al. 2007, Liu *et al.* 2010). Anti-oxidant gene transcripts increase in the insect midgut in order to reduce the oxidative stress produced by plant ROS (Zhang *et al.* 2010). Feeding of larvae on resistant plants can have dramatic effects, for example Shukle *et al.* (2010) showed complete destruction of the intestinal villi in Hessian fly feeding on resistant wheat, owing to ROS and other toxic compounds and leading to antibiosis. This and other studies highlight the importance of the oxidative burst in plant defence against insects.

#### 1.4.4. Phytohormone-Mediated Signalling Pathways

Plant hormones play a central role in the regulation of developmental and immunological processes (Pieterse *et al.* 2012). Plants produce a number of hormones including the main defence-associated hormones jasmonic acid (JA) and salicylic acid (SA). The phytohormones are connected in an intricate communication network that allows the plant to modulate responses to different biotic and abiotic stresses (Pieterse *et al.* 2012).

#### 1.4.4.1. Jasmonic Acid

A recent review by Wasternack and Hause (2013) discusses the biology of JA and its role in various cellular pathways. JA has been shown to be the dominant hormone regulating resistance against necrotrophic pathogens and phytophagous insects (Erb *et al.* 2012). Schmelz *et al.* (2009) showed that a variety of HAMPs were able to activate the JA-mediated signalling pathway. This result highlights the importance of JA in regulating general defence against phytophagous insects. Activation of the JA pathway affects a number of downstream defence mechanisms. For example, the function of JA in defence against insects was originally proposed by Farmer and Ryan (1992). This study provided evidence that JA and several precursors induce the expression of proteinase inhibitors upon wounding. Other examples include a study by Bruinsma *et al.* (2009) that described how feeding by *Pieris rapae* (cabbage white butterfly) and *Plutella xylostella* (diamondback moth)

led to the induction of the JA pathway as well as JA-induced volatile release that attracted parasitoids of the herbivores.

#### 1.4.4.2. Salicylic Acid

Boatwright and Pajerowska-Mukhtar (2013) have recently reviewed the biology of SA and its role in various cellular pathways. SA is synthesized by the shikimate-phenylpropanoid pathway via two routes, one requires cinnamic acid and the other isochorismate production. SA synthesized from isochorismate has recently been shown to be essential for the elicitation of systemic acquired resistance (SAR). SA is considered to be the dominant hormone regulating defence against biotrophic pathogens and is crucial for the initiation and maintenance of SAR (Pieterse *et al.* 2012). SAR generates a mobile signal that boosts broad-spectrum defence in distal parts of the plant to protect against secondary infection (Fu and Dong 2013). SA can be present in several conjugated forms, for example conjugations with certain amino acids have been shown to activate defence responses. A number of receptors have been identified that are important for SA signalling including NPR1 (non-repressor of pathogenesis-related 1), NPR3, NPR4 and NPR1-like proteins (Boatwright and Pajerowska-Mukhtar 2013). While JA has been described as the dominant hormone mediating plant resistance against insect herbivores, this role can also be taken by SA. For example, Ollerstam and Larsson (2003) described a rapid, salicylic acid (SA)-mediated HR in *Salix viminalis* (basket willow) that is resistant to the gall midge, *Dasineura marginemtorquens*.

#### 1.4.4.3. JA-SA Interactions in Defence Against Insects

The antagonistic relationship between JA and SA has been demonstrated in many plant species including *Eucalyptus* (Naidoo *et al.* 2013). This relationship is thought to provide the plant with a means to prioritise one pathway over another in order to elicit the most appropriate response (Pieterse *et al.* 2012). However, this antagonism also provides the opportunity for some attackers to manipulate the hormonal responses. For example, Bruessow *et al.* (2010) showed that *P.* 

*brassicae* eggs on *A. thaliana* hijacked the SA signalling pathway in order to inhibit the JA pathway and JA-mediated defences.

Evidence is now accumulating that shows that the relationship between SA and JA pathways is more complex than previously described. Numerous studies have described the induction of both the SA and JA signalling pathways in response to insect herbivory. For example, Abe *et al.* (2008) showed that *Frankliniella occidentalis* (Western flower thrips) feeding on *A. thaliana* induced the expression of marker genes of the JA, JA-ethylene and SA pathways. Furthermore, results from investigations into compatible interactions between plants and some insect species show that both the SA and JA pathways are suppressed. This was observed during Hessian fly feeding on susceptible wheat and the Asian rice gall midge feeding on susceptible rice (Rawat *et al* 2012, Tooker and De Moraes 2011).

#### 1.4.4.4. Crosstalk between hormone pathways

It is becoming increasingly evident that crosstalk between the hormone-mediated signalling pathways is crucial for fine-tuning responses to various stresses. Ethylene is an important modulator of plant defence and has been shown to act synergistically and antagonistically with SA and JA in many plant-pathogen and plant-insect interactions (Pieterse *et al.* 2012). Plants produce a number of hormones that have also been shown to be important components of eliciting defences. For example, Coppola *et al.* (2013) described an interaction between *Solanum lycopersicum* (tomato) and *Macrosyphum euphorbiae* (potato aphid). SA was shown to be the dominant hormone regulating defence; however, the response was dependent on communication between the SA, JA, ethylene and brassinosteroid signalling. Abscisic acid is known to be an important hormone in regulating plant defence against abiotic stress and has recently been described as an important component of plant defence against insects (Ton *et al.* 2009). For example, Dinh *et al.* (2013) described how the interaction between ABA and the JA pathway allows *Nicotiana attenuata* to mount a complete response against *M. sexta.* The intricate communication

between the various phytohormone pathways provides the plant with powerful regulatory potential that allows it to respond to a wide range of stresses.

#### 1.4.5. Defence-related Chemical Production

Plants are able to produce a wide range of secondary metabolites to defend themselves against insect herbivory. These compounds are divided into numerous groups that include cyanogenic glucosides, phenolics and terpenoids amongst others (Fürstenberg-Hägg *et al.* 2013). *Eucalyptus* species also produce formylated phloroglucinols that are unique to the genus (Eschler *et al.* 2000). Secondary metabolites have a number of uses in defence including direct entomotoxicity, barrier reinforcement and indirect defences, the latter being discussed in further detail in the subsequent section.

Secondary metabolites that show insecticidal activity generally target specific insect biological systems such as the nervous and digestive systems (Fürstenberg-Hägg *et al.* 2013). These compounds are normally stored in an inactive state to prevent self-toxicity (Mithöfer and Boland 2012). Herbivore damage exposes the inactive compounds to hydrolyzing enzymes that release the active derivatives. For example, cyanogenic glucosides are hydrolysed by  $\beta$ -glucosidases upon feeding thereby releasing hydrogen cyanide (HCN) from the molecule which in turn inhibits the mitochondrial respiratory pathway of the insect (Bond 1961).

Secondary metabolites also participate in other defence mechanisms such as barrier reinforcement that reduce the herbivore's ability to penetrate the plant. Plants may impede insect herbivory through cell wall reinforcement, which is predominantly achieved through lignification of the cell walls as well as deposition of other compounds such as suberin and callose (Fürstenberg-Hägg *et al.* 2013). This defence mechanism has been recorded as a response to Hessian fly larval feeding on wheat (Liu *et al.* 2007). Some studies have described the ability of galling insects to suppress the expression genes encoding proteins that contribute to lignification thus highlighting the importance of this response (Rawat *et al.* 2012). It must be noted that plants may employ a variety

of different mechanisms to induce this defence response, for example *Pisum sativum* (pea) creates a mound of undifferentiated cells beneath eggs of *Bruchus pisorum* (pea weevil) that prevent entry into the pod (Doss *et al.* 2000).

#### 1.4.6. Indirect Defences

As with the direct defences, the indirect defence response may be divided into constitutive and inducible defences. This response is controlled by the release of substances that allow the plant to interact with the pest or its predators and parasitoids (Kessler and Heil 2011). The constitutive indirect responses may involve a distinct blend of secreted compounds that have an antixenotic effect or provide some resource to predators of the herbivores. For example, *Acacia collinsii* invests in extrafloral nectaries to attract *Pseudomyrmex spinicola* ants that in turn protect the plant from herbivores and competitors (Fiala and Maschwitz 1994). The inducible indirect defences provide information to the herbivores' natural enemies about the location and identity of their prey in the form of altered visual and olfactory cues (Kessler and Heil 2011). For example, Bruinsma *et al.* (2009) showed that feeding by *P. rapae* and *P. xylostella* on *Brassica oleracea* resulted in JA-induced volatile release that attracted parasitoids of the herbivores. Furthermore, induced indirect defences have been shown to cause defence priming in neighbouring, unaffected plants. Troncoso *et al.* (2012) described this phenomenon in *E. globulus* following attack by *Ctenarytaina eucalypti* (bluegum psyllid) that lead to the production of secondary metabolites in neighbouring plants.

The indirect response has also been shown to be an important defence mechanism in plant-galling insect interactions. Damasceno *et al.* (2010) showed that feeding by unidentified galling psyllids caused a change in the volatile profile of *Schinus polygamous* (peppertree) and *Baccharis spicata*. Furthermore, galling insects have been shown to actively suppress the indirect responses of their hosts in susceptible interactions (Tooker and De Moraes 2007, Tooker and De Moraes 2008). Improved control measures can be developed by utilising information that involves all three trophic levels as well as inter- and intra-plant communication.

#### 1.4.7. Defence-Related Protein Production

The production of defence-associated proteins is an important inducible response in plant resistance against insect herbivores. These proteins promote resistance through anti-feedant activity, either reducing nutrient quality or blocking nutrient uptake, in the insect digestive system (Fürstenberg-Hägg *et al.* 2013). Numerous classes of proteins have been shown to be involved in plant defence against insects including a number of pathogenesis-related (PR) proteins and others such as lectins. This section will only describe the role of three protein classes in plant resistance to insects namely proteinase inhibitors, chitinases and lectins.

The insect gut contains a variety of proteases that break down proteins present in their diet and thus provide amino acids for insect growth and development. Proteinase inhibitors act by blocking these digestive enzymes thereby reducing the ability of the insect to digest plant material (Bode *et al.* 2013). The up-regulation of proteinase inhibitor-encoding genes and the synthesis of proteinase inhibitors in order to defend against insect herbivory have been described in numerous plant-insect interactions (Sinha *et al.* 2011, Hartl *et al.* 2010, Bode *et al.* 2013). Descriptions of this response have also been noted for resistance against galling insects, for example Wu *et al.* (2008) showed up-regulation of inhibitor-like genes during an incompatible interaction between wheat and the Hessian fly.

Chitinases are another class of proteins that are known to promote plant resistance against insect herbivores. These proteins act by binding to chitin that is present in the insect midguts thereby blocking nutrient absorption (Major and Constabel 2006, Büchel *et al.* 2012). The expression of chitinase-encoding genes in response to insect feeding has been described in numerous studies. For example, Major and Constabel (2006) observed an up-regulation in the expression of a chitinase-encoding gene in a poplar hybrid (*Populus trichocarpa x P. deltoides*) upon feeding by *Malacosoma disstria* (forest tent caterpillar).

Finally, lectins are carbohydrate-binding proteins that appear to act in a similar manner to chitinases by binding to unknown targets in the insect midgut, thus blocking nutrient absorption (Büchel *et al.* 2012). The up-regulation of lectin-encoding genes has been described in numerous plant-insect interactions including a number of galling insects (Liu *et al.* 2007). Furthermore, a number of lectins have been demonstrated to possess broad-spectrum activity, making them good targets for improving resistance across a variety of species of insects (Das *et al.* 2013).

All three of the aforementioned protein classes have been shown to improve plant resistance against a variety of insect species through transgenic studies. Furthermore, these protein classes possess demonstrable broad-spectrum activity, making them suitable candidates for transgenic breeding programs. The importance of these proteins in plant defence has been further highlighted by the fact that a number of studies have shown that insects selectively down-regulate the expression of genes encoding these proteins in compatible interactions.

#### 1.5. Conclusion

Invasive pests and pathogens cause severe losses in global agricultural and forestry industries. The widespread damage to *Eucalyptus* plantations caused by *L. invasa* has highlighted this pest as one of the leading concerns in the *Eucalyptus* industry (Dittrich-Schröder *et al.* 2012, Nyeko *et al.* 2009, MJ Wingfield, personal communication). Many farmers and industries depend on eucalypt plantations for revenue, thus the reduced productivity caused by *L. invasa* will have both social and economic implications (Nyeko *et al.* 2007). In its native habitat, *L. invasa* populations are naturally controlled (Rocha *et al.* 2013). However, once removed from this background, the wasp is capable of causing extensive damage. The speed at which the wasp has spread and the extent of the damage it can cause has created an urgent need to understand this pest and improve preventative measures against it.

To date, biological control and the use of resistant clones or species have been used to control *L. invasa*. However, very little information is available regarding the interaction between *Eucalyptus*  and *L. invasa*. This limits the capacity to further improve these control measures, especially exploiting resistance that is present in *Eucalyptus*. Novel technologies such as RNA sequencing (RNA-Seq) provide a powerful means to address this lack of understanding, by investigating the responses of these plants to *L. invasa* and make inferences regarding defence mechanisms. This thesis aims to investigate the transcriptional responses of a *E. grandis* clone to *L. invasa*. Combined with information gathered from other plant-pest interactions, this information is used to define the key resistance mechanisms employed by the host. Information gathered from this study will be used to identify putative targets that may be used to improve the current control strategies.

#### 1.6. References

- Abe H, Ohnishi J, Narusaka M, Seo S, Narusaka Y, Tsuda S, Kobayashi M (2008). Function of jasmonate in response and tolerance of *Arabidopsis* to thrip feeding. *Plant Cell Physiology*, 49(1):68-80.
- Alborn HT, Hansen TV, Jones TH, Bennett DC, Tumlinson JH, Schmelz EA, Teal PEA (2007). Disulfooxy fatty acids from the American bird grasshopper Schistocerca americana, elicitors of plant volatiles. Proceedings of the National Academy of Science, 104(32):12976-12981.
- Alborn HT, Turlings TCJ, Jones TH, Stenhagen G, Loughrin JH, Tumlinson JH (1997). An elicitor of plant volatiles from beet armyworm oral secretion. *Science*, 276:945-949.
- Ali JG, Agrawal AA (2012). Specialist versus generalist herbivores and plant defence. *Trends in Plant Science*, 17(5):293-302.
- Alves AA, Rosado CCG, Faria DA, da Silva Guimarães LM, Lau D, Brommonschenkel SH, Grattapaglia D, Alfenas AC (2012). Genetic mapping provides evidence for the role of additive and non-additive QTLs in the response of inter-specific hybrids of *Eucalyptus* to *Puccinia psidii* rust infestion. *Euphytica*, 183:27-38.
- Arimura G-I, Ozawa R, Maffei ME (2011). Recent advances in plant early signalling in response to herbivory. International Journal of Molecular Sciences, 12:3723-3739.
- Basavanagoud K, Kumari NK, Vastrad AS, Bhadragoudar M, Kulkarni H (2010). Screening of eucalyptus genotypes against gall wasp, *Leptocybe invasa* Fisher and La Salle (Hymenoptera: Eulophidae). *Karnataka Journal of Agricultural Science*, 23(1):213-214.
- Boatwright JL, Pajerowska-Mukhtar K (2013). Salicylic acid: an old hormone up to new tricks. *Molecular Plant Pathology*, 14(6):623-634.
- Bode RF, Halitschke R, Kessler A (2013). Herbivore damage-induced production and specific anti-digestive function of serine and cysteine protease inhibitors in tall goldenrod, *Solidago altissima* L. (Asteraceae). *Planta*, 237(5):1287-1296.
- Bond EJ (1961). The action of fumigants on insects: II. The effect of hydrogen cyanide on the activity and respiration of certain insects. *Candian Journal of Zoology*, 39(4): 437-444.
- Bruessow F, Gouhier-Darimont C, Buchala A, Metraux J-P, Reymond P (2010). Insect eggs suppress plant defence against chewing herbivores. *The Plant Journal*, 62:876-885.
- Bruinsma M, Posthumus MA, Mumm R, Mueller MJ, van Loon JJA, Dicke M (2009). Jasmonic acid-induced volatiles of *Brassicae oleracea* attract parasitoids: effects of time and dose, and comparison with induction of herbivores. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 60(9):2575-2587.
- Büchel K, McDowell E, Nelson W, Descour A, Gershenzon J, Hilker M, Soderlund C, Gang DR, Fenning T, Meiners T (2012). An elm EST database for identifying leaf beetle egg-induced defence genes. *BMC Genomics*, 13:242.
- Bux H, Ashraf M, Chen X (2012). Expression of high-temperature adult-plant (HTAP) resistance against stripe rust (*Puccinia striiformis* f. sp. *tritici*) in Pakistan wheat landraces. *Canadian Journal of Plant Pathology*, 34(1):68-74.
- Chen M-S, Fellers JP, Stuart JJ, Reese JC, Liu X (2004). A group of related cDNAs encoding secreted proteins from Hessian fly [*Mayetiola destructor* (Say)] salivary glands. *Insect Molecular Biology*, 13(1):101-108.
- Clewley GD, Eschen R, Shaw RH, Wright DJ (2012). The effectiveness of classical biological control of invasive plants. Journal of Applied Ecology, 29(6):1287-1295.
- Cock J, Gitterie T, Salazar M, Rye M (2009). Breeding for disease resistance of Penaeid shrimps. Aquaculture, 286(1-2):1-11.
- Coppola V, Coppola M, Rocco M, Digilio MC, D'Ambrosio C, Renzone G, Martinelli R, Scaloni A, Pennacchio F, Rao R, Corrado g (2013). Transcriptomic and proteomic analysis of a compatible tomato-aphid interaction reveals a predominant salicylic acid-dependent plant response. *BMC Genomics*, 14:515.
- Damasceno FC, Nicolli KP, Caramão EB, Soares GLG, Zini CA (2010). Changes in the volatile organic profile of *Schinus polygamous* (Anacardiaceae) and *Baccharis spicata* (Asteraceae) induced by galling psyllids. *J. Braz. Chem. Soc.*, 21(3):556-563.
- Das A, Roy A, Hess D, Das S (2013). Characterization of a highly potent insecticidal lectin from *Colocasia esculenta* tuber and cloning of its coding sequence. *American Journal of Plant Sciences*, 4:408-416.
- Deepika R, Veale A, Ma C, Strauss SH, Myburg AA (2011). Optimisation of a plant regeneration and genetic transformation protocol for *Eucalyptus* clonal genotypes. *BMC Proceedings*, 5(7):P132.
- Deslandes L, Rivas S (2012). Catch me if you can: bacterial effectors and plant targets. *Trends in Plant Science*, 17(11):644-655.
- Dinh ST, Baldwin IT, Galis I (2013). The HERBIVORE ELICITOR-REGULATED1 (HER1) gene enhances abscisic acid levels and defences against herbivores in Nicotiana attenuata plants. *Plant Physiology*, 113.
- Dittrich-Schröder G, Wingfield MJ, Hurley BP, Slippers B (2012). Diversity in *Eucalyptus* susceptibility to the gall-forming wasp *L. invasa. Agricultural and Forest Entomology*, 14:419-427.
- Doss RP, Oliver JE, Proebsting WM, Potter SW, Kuy S, Clement SL, Williamson RT, Carney JR, DeVilbiss ED (2000). Bruchins: Insect-derived plant regulators that stimulate neoplasm formation. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Science*, 97(11):6218-6223.
- Erb M, Meldau S, Howe GA (2012). Role of phytohormones in insect-specific plant reactions. *Trends in Plant Science*, 17(5):250-259.
- Eschler BM, Pass DM, Foley WJ (2000). Distribution of foliar formylated phloroglucinol derivatives amongst *Eucalyptus* species. *Biochemical Systematics and Ecology*, 28(9):813-824.
- Farmer EE, Johnson RR, Ryan CA (1992). Regulation of expression of proteinase inhibitor genes by methyl jasmonate and jasmonic acid. *Plant Ohysiology*, 98(3):995-1002.
- Fernandes GW, De Marco Júnior P, Schönrögge K (2008). Plant organ abscission and the green island effect caused by gallmidges (Cecidomyiidae) on tropical trees. *Arthropod-Plant Interactions*, 2:93-99.
- Fiala B, Grunsky H, Maschwitz U, Linsenmair E (1994). Diversity of ant-plant interactions: protective efficacy in *Macaranga* species with different degrees of ant associations. *Oecologia*, 97(2): 186-192.
- Fu ZQ, Dong X (2013). Systemic Acquired Resistance: Turning local infection into global defence. Annual Review of Plant Biology, 64:839-863.
- Fürstenberg-Hägg J, Zagrobelny M, Bak S (2013). Plant defence against insect herbivores. International Journal of Molecular Sciences, 14(5):10242-10297.
- Gayoso C, Pomar F, Novo-Uzal E, Merino F, Martínez de Ilárduya Ó (2010): The *Ve*-mediated resistance response of the tomato to *Verticillium dahlia* involves H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>, peroxidase and lignins drives *PAL* gene expression. *BMC Plant Biology*, 10:232.
- Gouhier-Darimont C, Schmiesing A, Bonnet C, Lassueur S, Reymond P (2013). Signalling of *Arabidopsis thaliana* response to *Pieris brassicae* eggs shares similarities with PAMP-triggered immunity. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 64(2):665-674.
- Grattapaglia D, Kirst M (2008). *Eucalyptus* applied genomics: from gene sequences to breeding tools. *New Phytologist*, 1-19.
- Grattapaglia D, Vaillancourt RE, Shepherd M, Thumma BR, Foley W, Külheim C, Potts BM, Myburg AA (2012). Progress in Myrtaceae genetics and genomics: *Eucalyptus* as the pivotal genus. *Tree Genetics and Genomics*, 8:463-508.
- Guedes RNC, Siqueira HAA (2012). The tomato borer *Tuta absoluta*: insecticide resistance and control failure. *EPPO Bulletin*, 42(2):211-216.
- Gururani MA, Venkatesh J, Upadhyaya CP, Nookaraju A, Pandey SK, Park SW (2012). Plant disease resistance genes: Current status and future directions. *Physiological and Molecular Plant Pathology*, 78:51-65.
- Hagenbucher S, Wäckers FL, Wettstein FE, Olson DM, Ruberson JR, Romeis J (2013). Pest trade-offs in technology: reduced damage by caterpillars in Bt cotton benefits aphids. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of Biological Sciences*, 280(1758):1471-2954.
- Hanegraaf MC, Biewinga EE, van der Bijl G (1998). Assessing the ecological and economic sustainability of energy crops. *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 15(4-5):345-355.
- Hartl M, Giri AP, Kaur H, Baldwin IT (2010). Serine protease inhibitors defend *Solanum nigrum* against generalist herbivores but do not influence plant growth and development. *The Plant Cell*, 22(12):4158-4175.
- Hatchett JH, Gallun RL (1970). Genetics of the ability of the Hessian fly, *Mayetiola destructor*, to survive on wheats having different genes for resistance. *Annals of the Entomological Society of America*, 63(5):1400-1407.
- Howe GA, Jander G (2008). Plant immunity to insect herbivores. Annual Review of Plant Biology, 59:41-66.
- Inbar M, Izhaki I, Koplovich A, Lupo I, Silanikove N, Glasser T, Gerchman Y, Perevolotsky A, Lev-Yadun S (2010). Why do many galls have conspicuous colors? A new hypothesis. *Arthropod-Plant Interactions*, 4:1-6.
- Jones JDG, Dangl JL (2006). The plant immune system. Nature, 444:323-329.
- Jones TH, Potts BM, Vaillancourt RE, Davies NW (2002). Genetic resistance of *Eucalyptus globulus* to autumn gum moth defoliation and the role of cuticular waxes. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research*, 32(11):1961-1969.
- Kandoth PK, Ranf S, Pancholi SS, Jayanty S, Walla MD, Miller W, Howe GA, Lincoln DE, Stratmann JW (2007). Tomato MAPKs LeMPK1, LeMPK2 and LeMPK3 function in the systemin-mediated defence response against herbivorous insects. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 104(29)"12205-12210.
- Kelly J, La Salle J, Harney M, Dittrich-Schröder G, Hurley B (2012). Selitrichodes neseri n. sp., a new parasitoid of the eucalyptus gall wasp L. invasa Fisher and La Salle (Hymenoptera: Eulophidae: Tetrastichinae). University of Pretoria Repository, 1-11.
- Kerchev PI, Fenton B, Foyer CH, Hancock RD (2012). Plant responses to insect herbivory: interactions between photosynthesis, reactive oxygen species and hormonal signalling pathways. *Plant, Cell and Environment*, 35(2):441-453.

- Kessler A, Heil M (2011). The multiple faces of indirect defences and their agents of natural selection. Functional Ecology, 25(2):348-357.
- Kim I-K, Mendel Z, Protasov A, Blumberg D, La Salle J (2008). Taxonomy, biology, and efficacy of two Australian parasitoids of the eucalyptus gall wasp, L. invasa Fisher and La Salle (Hymenoptera: Eulophidae: Tetrastichinae). Zootaxa, 1-20.
- Köhler A, Pirk CWW, Nicolson SW (2012). Honeybees and nectar nicotine: Deterrence and reduced survival versus potential health benefits. Journal of Insect Physiology, 58(2):286-292.
- Kulkarni H, Kumari NK, Vastrad AS, BasavanaBasavanagoud K (2010). Release and recovery of parasitoids in eucalyptus against gall wasp, L. invasa (Hymenoptera: Eulophidae) under green house. Karnataka Journal of Agricultural Science, 23(1):91-92.
- Kulkarni HD (2010). Screening eucalyptus clones against Leptocybe invasa Fisher and La Salle (Hymenoptera: Eulophidae). Karnataka Journal of Agricultural Science, 23(1):87-90.
- Kumari NK, Kulkarni H, Vastrad AS, BasavanaBasavanagoud K (2010). Biology of eucalyptus gall wasp, L. invasa Fisher and La Salle (Hymenoptera: Eulophidae). Karnataka Journal of Agricultural Science, 23(1):211-212.
- Liu X, Bai J, Huang L, Zhu L, Liu X, Weng N, Reese JC, Haaris M, Stuart JJ, Chen M-S (2007). Gene Expression of Different Wheat Genotypes During Attack by Virulent and Avirulent Hessian Fly (Mayetola destructor) Larvae. Journal of Chemical Ecology, 33:2171-2194.
- Liu X, Williams CE, Nemacheck JA, Wang H, Subramanyam S, Zheng C, Chen M-S (2010). Reactive oxygen species are involved in plant defence against a gall midge<sup>[C][W][OA]</sup>. *Plant Physiology*, 152:985-999.
   Ma W, Berkowitz GA (2011). Ca<sup>2+</sup> conduction by plant cyclic nucleotide gated ion channels and associated signalling
- components in pathogen defence signal transduction cascades. New Phytologist, 190(3):566-572.
- Mackey D, Belkhadir Y, Alonso JM, Ecker JR, Dangl JL (2003). Arabidopsis RIN4 is a target of the Type III virulence effector AvrRpt2 and modulates RPS2-mediated resistance. Cell. 112(3):379-389.
- Maffei M, Bossi S, Spiteller D, Mithöfer A, Boland W (2004). Effects of feeding Spodoptera littoralis on lima bean leaves. I. membrane potentials, intracellular calcium variations, oral secretions, and regurgitate components. Plant Physiology, 134(4):1752-1762. Major I, Constabel C (2006). Molecular analysis of poplar defence against herbivory: Comparison of wound- and insect
- elicitor-induced gene expression. New Phytologist, 172(4):617-635.
- Mendel Z, Protasov A, Fisher N, La Salle J (2004). Taxonomy and biology of L. invasa gen. and sp. n. (Hymenoptera: Eulophidae), an invasive gall inducer on Eucalyptus. Australian Journal of Entomology, 43:101-113.
- Mithöfer A, Boland W (2012). Plant defence against herbivores: Chemical aspects. Annual Review of Plant Biology, 63:431-450.
- Mittapalli O, Neal JJ, Shukle RH (2007). Antioxidant defence response in a galling insect. Proceedings of the National Academy of Science, 104(6):1889-1894.
- Moore BD, Andrew RL, Külheim C, Foley WJ (2013). Explaining intraspecific diversity in plant secondary metabolites in an ecological context. New Phytologist, 201(3):733-750.
- Naidoo R, Ferreira L, Berger DK, Myburg AA, Naidoo S (2013). The identification and differential exoression of Eucalyptus grandis pathogenesis-related genes in response to salicylic acid and methyl jasmonate. Frontiers in Plant Science, 4:43.
- Nasim G, Shabbir A (2012). Invasive Weed species-A threat to sustainable agriculture. In: Ashraf M, Öztürk M, Ahmad MSA, Aksoy A, eds. Crop Production for Agricultural Improvement. Springer Netherlands, 523-556.
- Nombela G, Williamson VM, Muñiz M (2003). The root-knot nematode resistance gene Mi-1.2 of tomato is responsible for resistance against the Whitefly Bemisia tabaci. Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions, 16(7):645-649.
- Nyeko P, Mutitu EK, Day RK (2007). Farmers' knowledge, perception and management of the gall-forming wasp, Leptocybe invasa (Hymenoptera: Eulophidae), on Eucalyptus species in Uganda. International Journal of Pest Management, 53(2):111-119.
- Nyeko P, Mutitu EK, Day RK (2009). Eucalyptus infestation by L. invasa in Uganda.
- O'Brien JA, Daudi A, Butt VS, Bolwell GP (2012). Reactive oxygen species and their role in plant defence and cell wall metabolism. Planta, 236(3):765-779.
- Oliveira DC, Isaias RMS (2010). Redifferentiation of leaflet tissues during midrib gall development in Copaifera langsdorffii (Fabaceae). South African Journal of Botany, 76:239-248.
- Ollerstam O, Larsson S (2003). Salicylic acid mediates resistance in the willow Salix viminalis against the gall midge Dasineura marginemtorquens. Journal of Chemical Ecology, 29(1):163-174.
- Pieterse CMJ, Van der Does D, Zamioudis C, Leon-Reves A, Van Wees SCM (2012). Hormoanl Modulation of Plant Immunity. Annual Review of Cell and Developmental Biology, 28:489-521.
- Pimentel D, Zuniga R, Morrison D (2005). Update on the environmental and economic costs associated with alieninvasive species in the United States. Ecological Economics, 52(3):723-288.
- Pitino M, Hogenhout SA (2013). Aphid Protein Effectors Promote Aphid Colonization in a Plant Species-Specific Manner. Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions, 26(1):130-139.
- Pitzschke A, Schikora A, Hirt H (2009). MAPK cascades signalling networks in plant defence. Current Opinion in Plant Biology, 12:1-6.
- Protasov A, Doğanlar N, La Salle J, Mendel Z (2008). Occurrence of two local Megastigmus species parasitic on the Eucalyptus gall wasp Leptocybe invasa in Israel and Turkey. Entomology, 36(5):449-459.
- Radville L, Chaves A, Preisser EL (2011). Variation in Plant Defence against Invasive Herbivores: Evidence for a Hypersensitive Response in Eastern Hemlocks (Tsuga Canadensis). Journal of Chemical ecology, 37:592-597.
- Raman (2007). Insect-induced plant galls of India: unresolved questions. Current Science, 92(6):748-757.
- Rawat N, Neeraja CN, Nair S, Bentur JS (2012). Differential gene expression in gall midge susceptible rice genotypes revealed by suppressive subtractive hybridization (SSH) cDNA libraries and microarray analysis. Rice, 5:8.
- Rocha S, Branco M, Vilas Boas L, Almeida MH, Protasov A, Mendel Z (2013). Gall induction may benefit host plant: a case of a gall wasp and eucalyptus tree. Tree Physiology, 33(4):388-397.

- Rodriguez PA, Stam R, Warbroek T, Bos JIB (2013). Mp10 and Mp42 from the aphid species *Myzus persicae* trigger plant defences in *Nicotiana benthamiana* through different activities. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions*, 27(1):30-39.
- Rosa DD, Furtado EL, Boava LP, Marino CL, Mori ES, Guerrini IA, Veline ED, Wilcken CF (2010). *Eucalyptus* ESTs involved in mechanisms against plant pathogens and environmental stresses. *Summa Phytopathology*, 36(4):282-290.
- Rossi M, Goggin FL, Milligan SB, Kaloshian I, Ullman DE, Williamson VM (1998). The nematode resistance gene *Mi* of tomato confers resistance against the potato aphid. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 95(17): 9750-9754.
- Santamaria ME, Martínez M, Cambra I, Grbic V, Diaz I (2013). Understanding plant defence responses against herbivore attacks: an essential first step towards the development of sustainable resistance against pests. *Transgenic Research*, 22:697-708.
- Schmelz EA, Engelberth J, Alborn HT, Tumlinson III JH, Teal PEA (2009). Phytohormone-based activity mapping of insect herbivore-produced elicitors. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Science*, 106(2):653-657.
- Sewelam N, Kazan K, Thomas-Hall SR, Kidd BN, Manners JM, Schenk PM (2013). Ethylene Response Factor 6 Is a Regulator of Reactive Oxygen Species Signaling in *Arabidopsis. PLOS One*, 8(8):e70289.
- Sharma P, Jha AB, Dubey RS, Pessarakli M (2012). Reactive Oxygen Species, Oxidative Damage, and Antioxidative Defence Mechanism in Plants under Stressful Conditions. *Journal of Botany*.
- Shukle RH, Subramanyam S, Saltzmann KA, Williams CE (2010): Ultrastructural changes in the midguts of Hessian fly larvae feeding on resistant wheat. *Journal of Insect Physiology*, 56:754-760.
- Singh HP, Kaur S, Mittal S, Batish DR, Kohli RK (2009). Essential Oil of *Artemisia scoparia* Inhibits Plant Growth by Generating Reactive Oxygen Species and Causing Oxidative Damage. *Journal of Chemical Ecology*, 35(2):154-162.
- Sinha DK, Lakshmi M, Anuradha G, Rahman SJ, Siddiq EA, Bentur JS, Nair S (2011). Serine Proteases-Like Genes in the Asian Rice Gall Midge Show Differential Expression in Compatible and Incompatible Interactions with Rice. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 12:2842-2852.
- Stuart JJ, Chen M-S, Shukle R, Harris MO (2012). Gall Midges (Hessian Flies) as Plant Pathogens. Annual Review of Phytopathology, 50:339-357.
- Tena G, Boudsocq M, Sheen J (2011). Protein kinase signalling networks in plant innate immunity. *Current Opinion in Plant Biology*, 14(5):519-529.
- Thu PQ, Dell B, Burgess TI (2009). Susceptibility of 18 eucalypt species to the gall wasp *L. invasa* in the nursery and young plantations in Vietnam. *ScienceAsia*, 35:113-117.
- Ton J, Flors V, Mauch-Mani B (2009). The multifaceted role of ABA in disease resistance. *Trends in Plant Science*, 14(6):310-317.
- Tooker JF, De Moraes CM (2007). Feeding by Hessian fly [*Mayetiola destructor* (Say)] larvae does not induce plant defences. *Ecological Entomology*, 32:153-161.
- Tooker JF, Rohr JR, Abrahamsom WG, De Moraes CM (2008). Gall insects can avoid and alter indirect plant defences. *New Phytologist*, 178:657-671.
- Troncoso C, Becerra J, Perez C, Hernandez V, Martin AS, Sanchez-Olate M, Rios D (2012). Induction of defensive responses in *Eucalyptus globulus* (Labill) plants, against *Ctenarytaina eucalypti* (Maskell) (Hemiptera: Psyllidae). *American Journal of Plant Sciences*, 3:589-595.
- Unsicker SB, Kunert G, Gershenzon J (2009). Protective perfumes: the role of vegetative volatiles in plant defence against herbivores. *Current Opinion in Plant Biology*, 12:479-485.
- Wasternack C, Hause B (2013). Jasmonates: biosynthesis, perception, signal transduction and action in plant stress response, growth and development. An update to the 2007 review in *Annals of Botany*. *Annals of Botany*, 111(6):1021-1058.
- Wingfield MJ, Roux J, Slippers B, Hurley BP,Garnas J, Myburg AA, Wingfield BD (2012). Established and new technologies reduce increasing pest and pathogen threats to Eucalypt plantations. *Forest Ecology and Management*, 301:35-42.
- Wingfield MJ, Slippers B, Hurley BP, Coutinho TA, Wingfield BD, Roux J (2008). Eucalypt pests and diseases: growing threats to plantation productivity. *Southern Forests*, 70(2):139-144.
- Wu J, Liu X, Zhang S, Zhu Y-C, Whitworth J, Chen M-S (2008). Differential Responses of Wheat Inhibitor-like Genes to Hessian Fly, Mayetiola destructor, Attacks during Compatible and Incompatible Interactions. Journal of Chemical Ecology, 34:1005-1012.
- Xu L, Zhu L, Tu L, Liu L, Yuan D, Jin L, Long L, Zhang X (2011). Lignin metabolism has a central role in the resistance of cotton to the wilt fungus Verticillium dahlia as revealed by RNA-Seq-dependent transcriptional analysis and histochemistry. Journal of Experimental Botany, 62(15):5607-5621.
- Yoshinaga N, Alborn HT, Nakanishi T, Suckling DM, Nishida R, Tumlinson JH, Mori N (2010). Fatty acid-amino acid conjugates diversification in Lepidopteran caterpillars. *Journal of Chemical Ecology*, 36:319-325.
- Zhang S, Shukle R, Mittapalli O, Zhu YC, Reese JC, Wang H, Hua B-Z, Chen M-S (2010). The gut transcriptome of a gall midge, *Mayetiola destructor. Journal of Insect Physiology*, 56:1198-1206.
- Zhao J, Davis LC, Verpoorte r (2005). Elicitor signal transduction leading to production of plant secondary metabolites. Biotechnology Advances, 23:283-333.
- Zhu S, Dai Y-M, Zhang X-Y, Ye J-R, Wang M-X, Huang M-R (2013). Untangling the transcriptome from fungus-infected plant tissues. *Gene.*

### **CHAPTER 2**

# The transcriptome of *Eucalyptus grandis* suggests mechanisms of defence against the insect pest, *Leptocybe invasa*

Caryn N Oates, Alexander A Myburg, Bernard Slippers and Sanushka Naidoo

Department of Genetics, Forestry and Agricultural Biotechnology Institute (FABI), Genomics Research Institute (GRI), University of Pretoria, Private bag x20, Pretoria, 0028, South Africa

This chapter has been prepared as a manuscript for the research journal Plant New Phytologist. I extracted total RNA from infested and uninfested *E. grandis* and *E. grandis* x *E. camaldulensis* ramets for RNA-sequencing and RT-qPCR. I validated the expression profiles of five target genes. I performed all the data analysis for this study and prepared this manuscript. Dr S Naidoo, Prof AA Myburg and Prof B Slippers provided advice, direction and supervision in the planning of the project. They also provided direction in the interpretation of the results and provided critical revision of the manuscript. Other technical assistance is acknowledged at the end of the Chapter.

#### 2.1. Abstract

Eucalyptus species constitute some of the most widely planted and economically valuable hardwood fibre crops in the world. The Australian blue gum chalcid wasp, Leptocybe invasa (Hymenoptera: Eulophidae), is a specialist pest of *Eucalyptus* and is currently one of the most serious threats to plantation forestry. The larvae are endophytic herbivores whose feeding leads to gall formation within host tissues resulting in a range of symptoms including stunted growth and death of severely infested trees. Variation in resistance and susceptibility has been noted across different *Eucalyptus* genotypes and species. To date, there is limited information regarding the mechanism underlying the defence response of these trees to insect pests such as L. invasa. We investigated an incompatible interaction between a resistant Eucalyptus grandis genotype and L. invasa. Transcript profiling using RNA-Seq of midrib tissue from challenged and unchallenged trees revealed 2117 genes with significantly altered expression patterns. Functional annotation of the differentially expressed genes provides support for specific resistance mechanisms being employed by the host. This includes the production of entomotoxic chemicals and proteins, cell wall reinforcement as well as an apparent suppression of host targets that can be manipulated by the insect. This study represents the first transcriptome-wide characterisation of defence responses in *Eucalyptus* to destructive plantation pests such as *L. invasa*.

Keywords: Leptocybe invasa, Eucalyptus, plant defence, transcriptome, RNA-Seq

#### 2.2. Introduction

Plants have evolved a complex, multi-layered system of direct and indirect defences to protect themselves against phytophagous insects. These include physical or chemical barriers with toxic, repellant or anti-nutritive properties (Mithöfer and Boland 2012). These defences may be further divided into constitutive or inducible types. Constitutive defences form the plant's first line of defence and provide generalised protection against most potential attackers (Fürstenberg-Hägg *et al.* 2013). Once this barrier is compromised, inducible responses have to be activated. The

inducible defences comprise a multifaceted, broad-spectrum system that is sequentially activated following invader recognition (Jones and Dangl 2006, Pieterse *et al.* 2012). The recognition signal is transferred to downstream defence pathways through a sophisticated network that ensures the most appropriate response is elicited (Tena *et al.* 2011). Inducible defences include the oxidative burst, synthesis of secondary metabolites and defence-associated proteins, barrier reinforcement and indirect defences (Fürstenberg-Hägg *et al.* 2013). Suppression of the plant's primary metabolism and cell cycle are additional responses that have been described as responses to various pests (Rawat *et al.* 2012).

Gall-inducing insects include some of the most devastating pests in agriculture and forestry, for example phylloxera on grapes (Nabity et al. 2013) and the Hessian fly on wheat (Stuart et al. 2012). Galls are abnormal plant tissue structures that are induced and maintained by the insect and provide both nourishment and protection (Inbar et al. 2010). Gall development occurs through a process of tissue redifferentiation, defined as the formation of novel cell types with specialised functions following a change in host cell identity (Oliviera and Isaias 2010). The ability of a galler to assume control of its host's cellular machinery is such that the physiology, morphology, anatomy, development and chemistry are altered in favour of the pest (Oliveira and Isaias 2010, Inbar et al. 2010, Compson et al. 2011). Furthermore, the insect is capable of avoiding or actively suppressing the host's immune system, thus reducing its exposure to toxic chemicals and preventing the release of volatile compounds that may trigger indirect defences (Tooker and De Moraes 2008). The mechanism of gall development remains poorly understood. Work in model systems such as the interaction between *Mayetiola destructor* (Hessian fly) and wheat are starting to unravel this process (Stuart et al. 2012). For example, a study of the Hessian fly salivary gland detected numerous secreted salivary gland protein transcripts that allegedly encode effectors and may provide the means for the insect to manipulate its host (Chen et al. 2004).

A relatively recently described galling insect, *Leptocybe invasa* Fisher and La Salle (Hymenoptera: Eulophidae), has emerged as one of the most damaging pests of global *Eucalyptus* forestry resulting in the complete failure of some industrially important clones (Dittrich-Schröder *et al.* 2012,

Nyeko *et al.* 2010, Nyeko *et al.* 2009, MJ Wingfield personal communication). *Eucalyptus* species constitute some of the most widely grown and economically valuable plantation trees in the world (Grattapaglia *et al.* 2012). *L. invasa* was first described in Israel in 2000 following the extensive damage it caused in in the region and has since spread to Africa, the Mediterranean Basin, South East Asia, Europe and South America (Mendel *et al.* 2004, Kim *et al.* 2009, Nyeko *et al.* 2009, Thu *et al.* 2009, Kumari *et al.* 2010). *L. invasa* is an Australian, gall-forming wasp that preferentially oviposits on immature leaf and stem tissue (Mendel *et al.* 2004). The larvae are endophytic herbivores that cause the development of coalescing galls on leaves, petioles and twigs of susceptible trees. An infestation can have devastating effects on a plantation as it may result in stunted growth, die-back and death of infested trees (Nyeko *et al.* 2009, Thu *et al.* 2009, Kumari *et al.* 2009, Kumari *et al.* 2010).

Biological control is currently considered to be the key tool in controlling this pest (Wingfield *et al.* 2008, Kim *et al.* 2009, Kulkarni *et al.* 2010). A number of parasitoid wasp species have been introduced as biological control agents (Kim *et al.* 2009, Kelly *et al.* 2012). Furthermore, varying degrees of tolerance and resistance are observed among species and genotypes of *Eucalyptus* indicating the potential for using resistant planting stock in affected areas (Nyeko *et al.* 2009, Dittrich-Schröder *et al.* 2012). Defence mechanisms providing resistance or tolerance to *L. invasa* are essentially unknown and, therefore, restrict the design of biotechnological strategies that can be used against the pest.

This study aims to describe the transcriptional responses that govern the interaction between *L. invasa* and a resistant *E. grandis* clonal genotype. RNA-Seq is a next-generation sequencing technique that allows rapid and accurate profiling of total RNA (Mortazavi *et al.* 2008). We show that RNA-Seq of *Eucalyptus* mRNA provides a robust means for investigating induced transcriptional responses in *Leptocybe*-challenged plants. This study identified genes that showed differential expression profiles in response to *L. invasa* oviposition. Categorisation and enrichment analysis of these genes identified putative defence mechanisms that are employed by *Eucalyptus* in response to the gall wasp. This information was used to propose a model of the defence response of the host. Improving the current knowledge of the induced transcriptional responses between *E. grandis* and the invasive gall wasp will lead to improved and integrated control strategies by illuminating key defence mechanisms that may be manipulated to improve resistance. This information, in combination with biological control and silvicultural practices will help minimise the losses caused by *L. invasa*.

#### 2.3. Materials and Methods

#### 2.3.1. Leptocybe invasa Infestation Trial

Two-year-old ramets of an *E. grandis* clone (Tag 5, Mondi, South Africa) and an *E. grandis* x *E. camaldulensis* hybrid clone (GC 540, Mondi) were coppiced and subsequently grown in a field cage insectarium enclosed by a mesh that excluded *L. invasa*. Tag 5 was selected as a *L. invasa*-resistant clone and GC 540 as a susceptible clone (Dittrich-Schröder personal communication). After four months, ramets of each clone were divided into two groups, each composed of three replicates of six plants. The control group remained in the insectarium while the test group was exposed to a natural infestation by *L. invasa* in an unwalled nursery for seven days.

#### 2.3.2. RNA Isolation and Sequencing

Infested and uninfested leaves were collected from the test (Tag 5 Infested 1, 2, 3 and GC 540 Infested 1, 2, 3) and control (Tag 5 Control 1, 2, 3 and GC 540 Control 1, 2, 3) groups and frozen in liquid nitrogen. Midribs were then excised and total RNA was extracted using the protocol described by Naidoo *et al.* (2013). Samples were treated using Qiagen RNase-free DNase I enzyme (Qiagen Inc, Valencia, California, USA) and purified using the Qiagen RNeasy Mini Kit following the manufacturer's instructions. The concentration and quality of the RNA samples was tested using the Bio-Rad Experion analyser (Bio-Rad, Hercules, California, USA). Tag 5 Total RNA was submitted to the Beijing Genomics Institute (BGI) for RNA-Seq analysis (50 bp paired-end (PE) reads, 20 million reads per sample).

## 2.3.3. Mapping and Analysis of Reads against the *E. grandis* v1.0 Genome Assembly (Phytozome 9.0)

RNA-Seq data was analysed using the Galaxy workspace (Goecks *et al.* 2010, Blankenberg *et al.* 2010, Giardine *et al.* 2005). FASTQ (Blankenberg *et al.* 2010) was used to verify RNA-Seq data quality. Reads were mapped to the *E. grandis* v1.0 genome assembly on Bowtie (Langmead *et al.* 2009), Tophat v1.3.1 (Trapnell *et al.* 2010) and Cufflinks v1.0.3 (Trapnell *et al.* 2010). Bowtie is an ultra-high-throughput short read mapper that is used in conjunction with Tophat, a splice junction mapper. Recommended, default settings were used in both cases. Cufflinks assembled the accepted mapped reads to predicted *E. grandis* transcripts and calculated the expression value as fragments per kilobase of transcript per million fragments mapped (FPKM). Cufflinks was set to use a maximum intron length of 30,000 bp, a minimum isoform fraction of 0.05 and perform quartile normalisation and bias correction for each sample. Thereafter, test and control samples were analysed with Cuffdiff v1.0.3 (Trapnell *et al.* 2010) to determine significant differential expression. Cuffdiff was set to use a minimum alignment count of 1000, a false discovery rate (FDR) of 0.05 and perform quartile normalisation and bias correction.

#### 2.3.4. Gene Ontology Enrichment Analyses

Differentially expressed genes were assigned an *Arabidopsis thaliana* (TAIR 10) annotation based on a reciprocal BLAST search (www.eucgenie.org) where possible. Annotated genes were analysed for Gene Ontology (GO) term over-representation using the Cytoscape v2.8.2 (Shannon *et al.* 2003) plugin, BinGO v2.44 (Maere *et al.* 2005). BinGO was set to use a hypergeometric test and a Benjamini and Hochberg FDR of 0.05. Mapman v3.5.1R2 (Thimm *et al.* 2004) was used to display the data on maps of biological processes to visualise which genes are involved in various described defences and aid in the selection of target genes for RT-qPCR validation and comparison between Tag 5 and GC 540 expression profiles.

#### 2.3.5. RT-qPCR Validative and Comparative Analyses

Total RNA from Tag 5 and GC 540 was used for RT-qPCR validative and comparative analyses, respectively. First strand cDNA synthesis was performed using the Transcriptor First Strand cDNA Synthesis Kit (Roche, Mannheim, Germany) following the manufacturer's instructions. Five target genes were selected based on the fold change calculated by Cuffdiff and the defence response category, as determined by the GO enrichment and Mapman analysis. The target genes encoded an auxin responsive protein (*EgrARP*, Eucgr.A01790), a cinnamyl-alcohol dehydrogenase (*EgrCAD*, Eucgr.E01115), a disease resistance-responsive dirigent-like protein (*EgrDIR*, Eucgr.A01114), ethylene-forming enzyme (*EgrEFE*, Eucgr.K00739) and O-methyltransferase (*EgrOMT*, Eucgr.L01145). Two reference genes, encoding an ADP ribosylation factor (*EgrARF*, Eucgr.I01779) and a fructose bisphosphate aldolase (*EgrFBA*, Eucgr.B02864), were used for normalisation. Gene-specific primers (Table 1) were designed for each target using Primer Designer 4 v4.20 (Sci Ed Central, Cary, North Carolina, USA) and were synthesised by Whitehead Scientific (Cape Town, Western Cape, South Africa). Primer sequences were verified in Phytozome v9.0 using a BLASTN similarity search against the *E. grandis* v1.0 genome to ensure that the gene of interest was targeted by the primer pair.

Quantitative PCR was performed according to the Minimum Information for Publication of Real-Time PCR Experiments (MIQE) guidelines (Bustin *et al.* 2009) using the LightCycler 480 Real-Time PCR system (Roche Diagnostics, GmBH, Basa, Switzerland). Each reaction contained 1  $\mu$ l of 1:10 diluted cDNA template, 5  $\mu$ l of LightCycler SYBR Green Master Mix 2X concentration (Roche, Mannheim, Germany), 4  $\mu$ l of 50 ng/ $\mu$ l yeast tRNA and 0.5  $\mu$ l of each 1:10 diluted primer. The PCR involved a 95 °C hold for 5 minutes to activate the FastStart SYBR Green Mix. Quantification involved 45 cycles of 95 °C for 10 seconds, 60 °C for 10 seconds and acquisition at 72 °C for 15 seconds. Melting curve analysis involved one cycle of 95 °C for 5 seconds, 65 °C for 1 minute and a continuous signal acquisition at 95 °C with 10 acquisitions per 1 °C. The reaction was completed with a cooling cycle of 40 °C for 5 seconds. Samples of each amplified target were also used for DNA sequencing to verify that the gene of interest was acquired. Selected concentrations from a serial dilution set of pooled cDNA samples were used to determine the amplification efficiency of each primer pair. The experiment was set up using the sample maximisation method, which analyses all samples of a particular gene in a single run and different genes in separate runs. Normalisation of the target genes was based on stable transcript abundance of the reference gene set. Normalisation and relative quantification was performed using *qBase*plus v1.0 (Hellemans *et al.* 2007) and statistical significance of differences in transcript abundance was calculated using a Student's T-test in Microsoft<sup>®</sup> Excel 2010.

 Table 1. Oligonucleotide primer sequences of selected defence-associated genes used for RT 

 qPCR analysis of transcript abundance.

Gene	Forward primer sequence	Reverse primer sequence	Amplicon	Tm
	(5'-3')	(5'-3')	size (bp)	(°C)
EgrARF	TGCGTACCGAGTTGTTGAGG	GTTGCACAGGTGCTCTGGAT	195	60
EgrFBA	TGAAGACATGGCAAGGAAGG	GTACCGAAGTTGCTCCGAAT	190	60
EgrARP	CCATAGTTCGCAGACTACAC	GTGAAGGACTTGGTCTTCTC	213	60
EgrCAD	GCCACTGCTCTGTGCTGGAA	CCGGCTGCCGTGTCGATTAT	285	60
EgrDIR	ACCACCGACATGGTGTTGTA	AGAACATGGCACGAGTGCTT	232	60
EgrEFE	CTTGAAGCACCTTCCTGTCT	GAGGTTGACGACGATGGAAT	379	60
EgrOMT	AGCTCGGCATCCTCAAGCTC	GCCTTCCTCGCTCACGTAGT	233	60

#### 2.4. Results

#### 2.4.1. Infestation of Eucalyptus grandis

Infested and uninfested leaves were collected from Tag 5 and GC 540 after seven days. All of the challenged groups showed *L. invasa* oviposition, particularly along the midribs (Figure 1). To confirm the resistant and susceptible identity of Tag 5 and GC 540, ramets were further observed for gall development. GC 540 showed extensive gall development, whereas Tag 5 showed signs of oviposition but no subsequent galling. Total RNA obtained from the midrib material had high RNA

quality scores following Experion analyses (Table S1). In addition, clear 18S and 28S bands are observed on the Experion RNA gel (Figure S1) indicating non-degraded RNA. This material was considered suitable for submission to BGI for RNA-Seq analysis.



Figure 1. Example of the leaf material collected for the study (a) Non-infested leaf and (b) infested leaf showing *Leptocybe invasa* oviposition. The leaves were frozen in liquid nitrogen. Dotted lines indicate leaf area that was then excised for total RNA extraction.

#### 2.4.2. RNA-Seq Data Analysis

Sequencing of the Tag 5 infested and non-infested samples yielded 21-25 million read pairs (Table 2). Good quality scores were obtained for all samples (Figures S4-S15). Cufflinks produced two outputs containing transcript abundance data for all genes and transcripts annotated to the genome. Between 30,713 and 31,846 genes showed an FPKM greater than 0 and were considered as expressed (Table 2, File S1). Similarly, between 35,761 and 39,009 transcripts were expressed (Table 2, File S1). These results indicated no anomalies between the samples and were deemed acceptable for further analysis.

Sample	Total PE	Маррес	l Reads (%)		Expressed	Expressed
Name	Reads	Paired	Singletons	Total	Genes	Transcripts
Infested 1	21,250,222	62.48	9.29	71.77	30,713	37,111
Infested 2	21,290,809	74.98	6.99	81.97	31,674	38,065
Infested 3	21,060,999	67.79	6.74	74.53	30,846	35,761
Control 1	21,482,571	66.45	6.63	73.08	31,314	37,159
Control 2	21,340,672	45.23	33.67	78.90	31,234	38,619
Control 3	25,355,724	38.52	41.93	80.45	31,300	39,009

**Table 2.** Statistics of the Tag 5 reads obtained from Illumina RNA-Seq and mapping to the

 *Eucalyptus grandis* version 1.0 genome.

Cuffdiff identified 1381 significantly differentially expressed (DE) gene models out of 44,974 annotated to the version 1.0 genome, hereafter referred to as Group A (Figure 2, File S2). Group A showed 769 genes as up-regulated and 612 genes as down-regulated. Furthermore, 2507 transcripts out of 55,935 were identified as significantly DE, showing 1275 transcripts as up-regulated and 1232 as down-regulated (Figure 2, File S2). The transcripts were derived from 2098 gene models, hereafter referred to as Group B. There were 1362 gene models common to Group A and B. Gene models from Group A and Group B were combined to form a single dataset including 2117 genes. This combined group was used in all subsequent analyses.



**Figure 2.** Gene Model (Group A) and Transcript (Group B) datasets showing unique and shared differentially expressed genes. Cuffdiff identified 1381 differentially expressed gene models and 2507 differentially expressed transcripts encoded by 2098 gene models. Upon comparison, 1362 gene models were common between the two groups, 19 were unique to the gene model set and 736 were unique to the transcript set.

Of the 2117 genes that were determined to be differentially expressed, 47.38% were genes possessing a single transcript and 52.62% were genes possessing multiple transcripts (File S2). Further analysis of the multi-transcript genes showed that 11.49% showed significant differential expression in all transcripts, whereas the rest showed significant differential expression in a subset of the transcripts (File S2). Certain cases showed opposite transcript abundance profiles where one transcript would be significantly up-regulated and another would be significantly down-regulated (Figure 3). Figure 3 provides an example of alternative transcripts showing selective expression of one and suppression of the other. The difference in the transcripts is very small in this case and the majority of reads will map to both gene models, however, the Cufflinks suit of tools is sufficiently accurate to identify these differences. The impact of alternative splicing remains relatively undescribed in plants although recent studies have demonstrated its importance in modulating biological processes in plants (Syed *et al.* 2012).



Figure 3. *Eucalyptus grandis* genome representation of a gene, Eucgr.J02935, showing selective differential expression between transcripts. The alternative splicing event involves exon 4 in this example. The grey regions on the transcript represent the 5` and 3` UTR. The orange region represents coding sequence. The black connectors represent introns. The numbers, highlighted by the blue and orange boxes, indicate the ln(fold\_change) value as calculated by Cuffdiff.

The range of FPKM values for the differentially expressed genes was between ln(fold\_change) of 5.92 and -4,69 (Table 3, 4). The genes showing the largest changes in expression levels were considered to shed light on probable cellular pathways that are important in the interaction. In the up-regulated group, a cytochrome P450-encoding gene showed the highest fold change and a UDP-glucosyl transferase showed the lowest. The up-regulated group identified genes with known functions in plant defence including two pathogenesis-related proteins, a protease inhibitor- and basic chitinase-encoding gene, and two genes involved in hormone signalling, an ethylene forming enzyme- and jasmonic acid carboxyl methyltransferase-encoding gene. This group of top differentially expressed genes included others with less apparent roles in defence such as a number of GDSL-like lipase-, a pectin lyase-like protein- and a cinnamate-4-hydroxylase-encoding gene.

Gene ID	TAIR10 Description	In(fold_change)	q-value
Eucgr.H04897	Cytochrome P450, family 79, subfamily B,	5.92	<0.001
	polypeptide 2		
Eucgr.J00826	Unknown protein	3.46	<0.001
Eucgr.K00739	Ethylene-forming enzyme	2.70	<0.001
Eucgr.H03441	Bifunctional inhibitor	2.61	<0.001
Eucgr.J01279	Pectin lyase-like superfamily protein	2.52	<0.001
Eucgr.K02477	GDSL-like Lipase	2.40	<0.001
Eucgr.C00136	GDSL-like Lipase	2.38	<0.001
Eucgr.I01017	GDSL-like Lipase	2.30	<0.001
Eucgr.C00065	Cinnamate-4-hydroxylase	2.22	<0.001
Eucgr.102624	Hydroxyproline-rich glycoprotein family protein	2.10	<0.001
Eucgr.I02271	Basic chitinase	2.10	<0.001
Eucgr.H03340	Jasmonic acid carboxyl methyltransferase	2.08	<0.001
Eucgr.G01304	Cysteine/Histidine-rich C1 domain family protein	2.08	<0.001
Eucgr.G01352	N/A	2.04	<0.001
Eucgr.L01565	N/A	2.04	<0.001

**Table 3.** Top 15 up-regulated genes showing the highest fold changes identified.

The down-regulated group identified one gene involved in the gibberellin biochemical pathway, gibberellin 2 oxidase 8-encoding gene. Interestingly, AGD2-like defence response proteinencoding gene, a positive regulator of the salicylic acid pathway in *A. thaliana* (Nie *et al.* 2011), was also highly down-regulated. A defence-associated protein-encoding gene, D-mannose binding lectin, was also observed in this group. Furthermore, there were a number of genes in this group with less clear roles in the interaction such as a UDP-glucosyl transferase- and a major facilitator protein-encoding gene as well as genes with no known function or annotation.

Gene ID	TAIR10 Description	In(fold_change)	q-value
Eucgr.H01247	UDP-glucosyl transferase 72E1	-4.69	<0.001
Eucgr.G01934	CCR-like	-4.65	<0.001
Eucgr.A02803	N/A	-4.47	<0.001
Eucgr.A02802	N/A	-4.27	<0.001
Eucgr.F01234	D-mannose binding lectin protein	-4.24	<0.001
Eucgr.C04369	Receptor-like protein kinase 1	-3.89	<0.001
Eucgr.H03662	Major facilitator superfamily protein	-3.75	<0.001
Eucgr.E01669	Ankyrin repeat family protein	-3.60	<0.001
Eucgr.J01950	N/A	-3.18	<0.001
Eucgr.I02123	N/A	-2.87	<0.001
Eucgr.I02127	Protein of unknown function	-2.79	<0.001
Eucgr.G02581	N/A	-2.51	<0.001
Eucgr.I02128	Gibberellin 2-oxidase 8	-2.42	<0.001
Eucgr.J02231	DNAJ heat shock N-terminal domain-containing	-2.37	<0.001
	protein		
Eucgr.F03710	AGD2-like defence response protein 1	-2.37	0.004

Table 4. Top 15 down-regulated genes showing the highest fold changes identified.

#### 2.4.3. Gene Ontology Analysis

#### 2.4.3.1. GOSlim Analysis

To clarify the interaction between *E. grandis* and *L. invasa*, the GO functional categorisation of the annotated genes was investigated. Of the 2117 genes that were identified as DE, 1177 could be annotated through BLAST analysis against *A. thaliana* (File S3). The annotated genes were initially analysed for GO term over-representation using the BinGO GOSlim\_Plants ontology file in the three main categories of cellular component (CC), molecular function (MF) and biological process (BP) (Figure 4, File S4). In all cases, more GO terms were identified as significantly (p-value<0)

enriched in the down-regulated dataset than in the up-regulated dataset. Furthermore, a number of GO terms were shared between the two groups in all three categories. The most significant overrepresented GO terms in the up-regulated dataset included catalytic activity, secondary metabolic process and response to stress. The GO terms showing the highest significance in the down-regulated dataset included cell, catalytic activity and DNA metabolic process. The CC class highlights various internal and external organelles as sites of gene activity in both datasets. The MF class showed a variety of protein activities in the up-regulated group whereas the down-regulated group showed prolific binding activities. Finally, the up-regulated dataset shows a number of BP GO terms pertaining to defence that might reflect the responses of *E. grandis* to *L. invasa.* These include secondary and lipid metabolic processes as well as responses to stress and various stimuli. The down-regulated dataset shares a number of GO terms with the up-regulated dataset; however, it included numerous GO terms pertaining to the cell cycle and development.



Figure 4. GOSlim functional categorisation of annotated genes in the up- and downregulated dataset in the three main categories of cellular component, molecular function and biological process. White bars represent enriched GO terms in the up-regulated dataset. Grey bars represent enriched GO terms in the down-regulated dataset.

#### 2.4.3.2. GO Biological Processes Analysis

In order to better elucidate the defence mechanisms employed by *Eucalyptus* upon attack by *L. invasa*, the over-representation analysis of the up- and down-regulated datasets were expanded in the BP category. The terminal nodes of the GO hierarchy were particularly used to understand the interaction because they describe more specific associated activity than their parent terms and thus provide a greater level of detail regarding the putative defence mechanisms. The enriched, terminal GO terms included 29 categories for the up-regulated dataset and 14 for the down-regulated dataset (File S4). These groups were manually assigned to putative defence

mechanisms (Figure 5) based on literary evidence and hypotheses regarding plant resistance against galling insects. The putative defence mechanisms included the oxidative burst, hormonemediated signalling pathways, secondary metabolite production, cell wall reinforcement and indirect defences in the up-regulated dataset and cell cycle suppression and tissue redifferentiation in the down-regulated dataset. Additionally, various responses to abiotic stimuli, transport of cellular compounds and developmental processes are also over-represented.

#### 2.4.4. Mapman Gene Categorisation

The annotated genes were further analysed with Mapman to visualise the genes on maps of cellular processes. These categorisations provided an additional line of evidence for the defences involved in the interaction between *E. grandis* and *L. invasa*. The majority of the defence categories displayed different genes in both the up- and down-regulated datasets. The categorisation of the DE genes generally supported the responses calculated by BinGO. A number of genes were assigned to additional categories thus creating a more complete defence pathway (Figure 5, File S5). These included *R* gene-mediated recognition, hormone-independent signalling pathways, various transcription factors (TFs), heat shock proteins and pathogenesis-related (PR) proteins. Additionally, the GO enrichment analysis and Mapman categorisations did not assign certain genes to any defence mechanism although they were annotated as *R* genes, transcription factors and *PR* protein-encoding genes. These were manually recorded in File S3. Putative defence responses determined by Mapman analyses were summarised in Figure 5 along with the enriched GO terms.



Figure 5. Hypothetical model of the progression of defences employed by *E. grandis* against *L. invasa* oviposition based on alterations in the transcriptomic landscape after infestation. This model was created by combining information from the GO enrichment analyses, Mapman categorisations and Cuffdiff differential expression analysis. The broad defence mechanisms were established from literary evidence. Orange blocks represent processes that show up-regulated genes. Blue blocks represent processes that showed down-regulated genes. Orange and blue blocks represent processes where a subset of genes showed up-regulation and others down-regulation. Grey ovals represent differentially expressed genes as calculated by Cuffdiff. Grey arrows indicate the event in the defence response, some of which take place concurrently.

#### 2.4.5. RT-qPCR Validation and Comparative Analysis

Five differentially expressed genes were selected for RT-qPCR expression profiling in Tag 5 and GC 540 including an auxin-responsive protein (*EgrARP*, fold change of -2.3), cinnamyl-alcohol dehydrogenase (*EgrCAD*, fold change of 2.1), disease resistance-responsive dirigent-like protein (*EgrDIR*, fold change of 2.2), ethylene-forming enzyme (*EgrEFE*, fold change of 14.9) and O-methyltransferase (*EgrOMT*, fold change of -3.0) (Figure 6). These single-transcript genes were selected based on their RNA-Seq transcript abundance profiles and the defence category into which they were categorised. In all cases the transcript abundance pattern of the infested and control Tag 5 samples was the same as that calculated by Cufflinks with all except *EgrOMT* showed significant differential expression. In the case of GC 540, all genes except *EgrOMT* showed significant differential expression. *EgrCAD* and *EgrOMT* showed different transcript abundance profiles between the resistant and susceptible interactions, whereas *EgrARP*, *EgrDIR* and *EgrEFE* were shown to follow the same pattern in both interactions. Quality control was performed using melting curve analysis to verify target specificity (Figure S21, S22) and *qBase*plus to verify reaction efficiency (Table S3).



Figure 6. RT-qPCR validation and comparison of RNA-Seq transcript abundance values in Tag 5 and GC 540, respectively. Target gene transcript abundance was normalised to two reference genes, *EgrARF* and *EgrFBA*. White bars represent Tag 5 Control, dark blue bars represent Tag 5 Infested, grey bars represent GC 540 Control and light blue bars represent GC 540 Infested. Asterisks indicate significant differential expression at p-value<0.05. Numbers below the gene names indicate the RNA-Seq-derived fold change of each sample as calculated by Cuffdiff.

#### 2.5. Discussion

The purpose of this study was to elucidate the molecular basis of the incompatible interaction between *L. invasa* and *E. grandis. L. invasa* has become an important global plantation pest since its discovery (Dittrich-Schröder *et al.* 2012, Nyeko *et al.* 2010, Nyeko *et al.* 2009, Bernard Slippers personal communication). An analysis of the changes in the host transcriptome following oviposition in leaf tissue has provided a glimpse of the defence mechanisms that may contribute to resistance. It must be noted that changes in the transcriptome do not necessarily correspond to changes in protein level. In addition, it is difficult to determine which responses are primary (caused by oviposition) and which are secondary (caused by changes in primary and secondary

metabolism). Determination of changes in the transcriptome, proteome and metabolome over a time course is needed in order to improve our inference of which defence responses are employed by *E. grandis* during the interaction with *L. invasa* in a primary or secondary manner.

There is relatively little information regarding the *Eucalyptus* defensome and inferences from other plant species may not accurately reflect the defences employed by this genus. This study has produced evidence for broad defence mechanisms employed by *Eucalyptus*. Transcriptomic studies have previously been used to clarify the interaction between many organisms (Liu *et al.* 2007, Zhang *et al.* 2010). For example, Santamaria *et al.* (2012) demonstrated that pyramiding genes encoding peptidase inhibitors in *A. thaliana* improved plant resistance against *Tetranychus urticae* (spider mite). The possibility of identifying and using such candidates in *Eucalyptus*, along with biocontrol agents, may provide a robust means of controlling the pest. RNA-Seq revealed differential expression of defence-related genes known to be important for incompatibility.

#### 2.5.1. Resistance Gene-Mediated Recognition and Signal Transduction

Putative TIR-NBS-LRR and NB-ARC *R* genes (File S3) were shown to have altered expression profiles, both up- and down-regulated, in response to *L. invasa* oviposition. This is the first, albeit indirect, evidence of a possible gene-for-gene interaction between *Eucalyptus* and *L. invasa*. A number of other insects, including gall-inducers, have been shown to display a gene-for-gene interaction with their hosts (Nombela *et al.* 2003, Rossi *et al.* 1998). *R* gene-mediated recognition is a specific recognition of a particular strain or genotype of the pest and involves the interaction of plant R proteins with pest effector molecules (Jones and Dangl 2006). Following recognition, signalling cascades transfer the signal into the host cell in order for an appropriate defence response to be elicited (Fürstenberg-Hägg *et al.* 2013). The mechanism is incompletely understood, although mitogen-activated and calcium-dependent protein kinase (MAPK and CDPK) cascades have been shown to be important in signal transduction (Tena *et al.* 2011). This signalling process was evident in our study through the Mapman categorisation of a number of genes as signalling-related, for example calcium-binding and calmodulin-related genes. Feeding by

insects causes a temporary increase in cytosolic calcium levels (Maffei *et al.* 2004). The increased calcium levels activate calcium-sensing proteins such as calmodulin and promote signal transduction events that link pest perception to the downstream responses (Ma and Berkowitz 2011, Tena *et al.* 2011).

*R* genes are considered as highly effective tools for minimising damage by pests and pathogens (Gururani *et al.* 2012). The potential for using *R* genes in transgenic crops to boost resistance to various stresses has been shown in numerous studies. For example the tomato *Mi* gene was introgressed into susceptible tomato cultivars and shown to provide broad-spectrum resistance against *Bemisia tabaci* (Nombela *et al.* 2003), *Meloidgyne incognita* and *Macrosiphum euphorbiae* (Rossi *et al.* 1998, Vos *et al.* 1998). Junghans *et al.* (2003) identified and mapped the first *Eucalyptus* resistance locus, built around *Ppr 1* (*Puccinia psidii* resistance gene 1), thereby introducing the possibility of developing resistant breeding lines in these plantation trees. The identification of *R* genes that may play a role in *E. grandis* resistance to *L. invasa* may prove to be an important feature of future pest control through marker-assisted breeding programs or deployment of transgenic lines. However, segregating populations of trees will be required to map the location of putative *R* genes involved in resistance to *L. invasa*.

#### 2.5.2. Oxidative Burst

The oxidative burst is a defence mechanism involving the production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and reactive nitrogen species (RNS) (O'Brien *et al.* 2012). In this study, the oxidative burst was implicated in resistance to *L. invasa* by genes categorised as response to hydrogen peroxide through the GO term enrichment analysis as well as by the assignment of genes to the respiratory burst-related Mapman bins. Additionally, known antioxidant genes, such as catalase and superoxide dismutase, were shown to be up-regulated. Numerous plant species are known to transcribe antioxidant genes following an oxidative burst to protect native cellular structures (O'Brien *et al.* 2012). For example, in the wheat-Hessian fly interaction, Mittapalli *et al.* (2007) observed an up-regulation of Hessian fly antioxidant genes during a resistant interaction and *vice* 

*versa* during a susceptible interaction, thereby linking the oxidative burst to the defence response. This association was confirmed by Liu *et al.* (2010) following the observation that resistant wheat showed a sustained accumulation of hydrogen peroxide as well as enhanced expression profiles of ROS-producing genes in response to Hessian fly feeding, whereas the susceptible interaction did not. The *E. grandis-L. invasa* interaction appears to show a similar trend, although confirmation through subsequent studies, such as enzyme activity assays, is required.

#### 2.5.3. Phytohormone-Mediated Signal Transduction

Differentially expressed genes related to jasmonic acid (JA), salicylic acid (SA), ethylene (ET), abscisic acid (ABA), brassinosteroid, gibberellin and auxin signalling pathways were identified through GO and Mapman categorisation (Files S4, S5). The phytohormones are connected in an intricate communication network that allows the plant to modulate responses to different biotic and abiotic stresses (Pieterse *et al.* 2012).

The JA pathway is described as the dominant hormone-mediated pathway that regulates plant resistance against insects (Erb *et al.* 2012). In this study, the JA and SA pathways were linked to the *Eucalyptus* defence response through the GO enrichment analysis and Mapman categorisations of the up-regulated genes. Furthermore, some of the most highly up- and down-regulated genes were involved in these signalling pathways. Jasmonic acid carboxyl methyltransferase (*JMT*) was identified as highly up-regulated. JMT is responsible for the formation of methyl jasmonate, an important signalling molecule that regulates local and distal JA-dependent responses in plant defence (Seo *et al.* 2011). An ethylene-forming enzyme-encoding gene (also called 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylate oxidase, *ACO*) was also highly up-regulated. ACO catalyses the final step in ethylene biosynthesis (Yu *et al.* 2011) and up-regulation of this gene is associated with defence responses (Díaz *et al.* 2002). Ethylene is an important modulator of plant defence and has been shown to act synergistically and antagonistically with SA and JA in many plant-pathogen and plant-insect interactions (Pieterse *et al.* 2012). GO terms and Mapman bins from the up-regulated group revealed that the SA pathway was also putatively involved. Although

JA is considered the key hormone regulating plant-insect interactions, cases have been described that show SA plays an important role in certain instances (Coppola *et al.* 2013). An AGD2-like defence response protein-encoding gene (*ALD*) was down-regulated. ALD acts as a positive regulator of the salicylic acid pathway in *A. thaliana* (Nie *et al.* 2011). The results from this study support a scenario that suggests all three defence-associated phytohormones may be important in eliciting a resistant response.

In addition to the three key defence-associated phytohormones, genes related to ABA, auxin, gibberellin and brassinosteroid pathways are differentially expressed (Figure 5). ABA is known to possess a wide range of biological functions including a role in defence (Ton *et al.* 2009). Furthermore, this hormone is also known to crosstalk with various other phytohormones including SA, JA and ET (Yasuda *et al.* 2008, Dinh *et al.* 2013, Anderson *et al.* 2004). There is evidence to suggest that ABA is an important component in plant resistance to insects, for example Dinh *et al.* (2013) described how the interaction between ABA and the JA pathway allows *Nicotiana attenuata* to mount a complete response against *Manduca sexta* (tobacco hornwood). ABA pathway-related genes were identified through the GO enrichment and Mapman categorisation analyses and supports a role for ABA as a putative regulator of plant defence against insects.

A number of genes related to auxin metabolism showed differential expression upon oviposition (Figure 5). Auxin has previously been hypothesised to be involved in gall development. Tooker and De Moraes (2011) described altered levels of auxins in a susceptible wheat-Hessian fly interaction and suggested that auxins play a role in the development of nutritive tissue at the larval feeding site. Therefore, suppression of auxin signalling is likely an important defence mechanism. In this study, genes that were categorised under the Auxin signalling pathway were both up- and down-regulated. It is possible that this is an example of attempted infestation by the pest and important for gall development. However, further study is required for clarification.

Oviposition resulted in the differential expression of a number of genes related to brassinosteroid metabolism (Figure 5). Campos *et al.* (2009) discussed how brassinosteroids inhibited the

development of anti-herbivory traits in *Solanum lycopersicum* through a negative interaction with JA, although the opposite relationship has been observed in *A. thaliana*. Further study is required to more clearly elucidate the role of this hormone in the interaction.

Finally, a number of genes relating to gibberellin (GA) signalling were shown to be down-regulated. A gibberellin 2 oxidase-encoding gene was highly down-regulated. The enzyme catalyses the metabolism of GA<sub>4</sub> and is thought to be involved in plant-microbe interactions (Lee *et al.* 2012). Gibberellins are known to negatively interact with the JA signalling pathway via DELLA proteins (Fürstenberg-Hägg *et al.* 2013). Due to the apparent importance of JA in mediating this interaction, it would be expected that the gibberellin pathway would be down-regulated. The identification of genes related to JA, SA, ET, ABA, brassinosteroid, gibberellin and auxin pathways provides additional evidence for what has become evident through numerous studies on the topic; plants require the integration of multiple hormone signalling pathways in order to elicit a complete, effective and well-coordinated defence response.

#### 2.5.4. Chemical-Based Defences

Plants possess a wide variety of secondary metabolites that may act directly or indirectly during a defence response (Mithöfer and Boland 2012). These compounds can be divided into various classes such as phenylpropanoids, alkaloids and isoprenoids and are used for a wide array of defence mechanisms such as antibiosis, antixenosis and cell wall reinforcement (Fürstenberg-Hägg *et al.* 2013). In this study, genes were assigned to a number of secondary metabolic defences (Figure 5) that are known to be entomotoxic. These compounds include terpenoids, phenylpropanoids, flavonoids, glucosinolates and simple phenols, all of which have been shown to be involved in plant defence against insects (Mithöfer and Boland 2012). *Eucalyptus* essential oils are known to possess a wide variety of biological activities, including antixenotic and entomotoxic activity and synthesis of these molecules was demonstrated in *E. globulus* in response to an insect pests (Troncoso *et al.* 2012). The deployment of the secondary metabolic defences has been

described in numerous plant resistance responses, including the incompatible wheat-Hessian fly interaction (Liu *et al* 2007).

Sesquiterpenes have been shown to possess insecticidal activity (Alarcon et al. 2013) and play an important role in establishing the volatile profile of the plant (Copolovici et al. 2011). Furthermore, Troncoso et al. (2012) showed that a number of terpenoids were important in inducing resistance mechanisms by functioning in the indirect defences. The plant indirect defence mechanism involves the production of volatile signalling compounds in response to various stresses, including insects (Damasceno et al. 2010, Unsicker et al. 2009). These chemicals serve as messengers that alert distal parts of the same plant and neighbouring plants of the threat as well as attract natural enemies of the pest (Bruinsma et al. 2009, Troncoso et al. 2012). Tooker et al. (2008) demonstrated that the Hessian fly was capable of selectively down-regulating the production of certain volatile compounds in susceptible wheat biotypes. Parasitoids of L. invasa have been shown to maintain the population to almost below observation level in the natural environment indicating the importance of the natural enemies in the ecosystem (Dittrich-Schröder et al. 2012, Rocha et al. 2013). This study shows that E. grandis up-regulates the expression of genes involved in terpenoid metabolism. It is possible that the host employs these chemicals not only as direct toxic metabolites but also as important messengers in indirect defence. Terpenoids contain a wide range of molecules, with more than 20,000 characterised (Mithöfer and Boland 2012). They are involved in numerous biological pathways and their function in this study is not clear. Additional research, such as that described in Troncoso et al. (2012) may help clarify their role in this interaction.

#### 2.5.5. Cell Wall Reinforcement

In this study, numerous genes were assigned to enriched GO terms and Mapman bins related to the biosynthesis of cell wall components (Figure 5, File S4, S5). These categorisations may describe reinforcement of the cell wall by lignification and the deposition of other structural compounds such as suberin in an effort to prevent the larvae from establishing a feeding site. The strengthening of cell walls is a frequently described defensive mechanism employed by plants against a wide range of attackers including pests and pathogens (Fossdal *et* al. 2012). For example, Liu *et al.* (2007) described a similar expression pattern in lignin biosynthetic genes in the incompatible wheat-Hessian fly interaction as observed from this study. Evidence for the importance of this response is highlighted in reciprocal studies that observed how insects selectively suppress cell wall reinforcement during successful attacks, for example in interactions between susceptible wheat and Hessian fly (Liu *et al.* 2007) as well as *Gossypium hirsutum* and *Aphis gossypii* (Dubey *et al.* 2013).

Additionally, galls are known to be composed of heavily lignified tissue that creates a protective environment for the insect (Oliviera and Isaias 2010). Therefore, a number of the genes that were categorised within the lignin biosynthesis GO term may be induced by the wasp. A comparative transcriptomic study of the susceptible interaction may help to clarify those genes that are involved

#### 2.5.6. Protein-Based Defences

Significant DE was observed for a number of defence-related protein-encoding genes (Figure 5, File S3). Numerous studies have highlighted the importance of various classes of proteins in plant resistance against insects. These proteins commonly possess anti-feedant activities and contribute to larval antibiosis by disrupting the digestive process (Bode *et* al. 2013, Liu *et* al. 2007).

In this study, proteinase inhibitors were found to be the dominant class of defence-related proteinencoding genes that were up-regulated. These proteins have been shown to be a commonly observed plant resistance mechanism against a wide range of insect species, including the Hessian fly and Asian rice gall midge (Sinha *et al.* 2011, Liu *et al.* 2007, Hartl *et al.* 2010, Bode *et al.* 2013, Wu *et al.* 2008). These proteins act by inhibiting insect digestive proteins thus leading to poor nutrient availability and starvation (Zhang *et al.* 2010). A number of chitinases were up-regulated during the interaction, including one that was one of the most highly up-regulated genes identified. This protein class has also been shown to promote plant resistance against insects by binding with chitin present in insect midguts thus blocking nutrient absorption (Major and Constabel 2006, Büchel *et al.* 2012). For example, Major and Constabel (2006) observed an up-regulation in the expression of a chitinase-encoding gene in a poplar hybrid (*Populus trichocarpa x P. deltoides*) upon feeding by *Malacosoma disstria* (forest tent caterpillar).

A number of lectins were also identified in this study. One D-mannose binding lectin-encoding gene was highly down-regulated. It is possible that *L. invasa* is capable of suppressing the expression of genes encoding defence-related proteins. Lectins have been shown to play an important role in wheat defence against the Hessian fly (Liu *et al.* 2007, Subramanyam *et al.* 2013, Das *et al.* 2013, Williams *et al.* 2002, Büchel *et al.* 2012). These proteins act in a similar manner to chitinases by binding to targets in the insect midgut and blocking nutrient absorption (Büchel *et al.* 2012).

A single disease resistance-responsive dirigent-like (DIR) protein-encoding gene (Eucgr.A01114) was shown to be up-regulated. Subramanyam *et al.* (2013) reported a similar result during an incompatible wheat-Hessian fly interaction. DIR are involved in the synthesis of lignan monomers and may be involved in cell wall reinforcement. The fifth group of defence-associated proteins that were identified were peptidase inhibitors. These proteins have been shown to be induced upon insect feeding and Santamaria *et al.* (2012) showed that pyramiding of peptidase inhibitor-encoding genes in *A. thaliana* improved plant resistance against *Tetranychus urticae* (two-spotted spider mite).

Finally, a single major latex protein (MLP)-encoding gene (Eucgr.A02983) was up-regulated during the response. These proteins have previously been shown to respond to insect herbivory (Corrado *et al.* 2013, van de Ven *et al.* 2000). A variety of defence-related proteins have been shown to be involved in the resistant interaction between *E. grandis* and *L. invasa*. A number of studies, such as the aforementioned Santamaria *et al.* (2012), have shown success in using genes encoding

these proteins in transgenic approaches to improve plant resistance. This possibility adds an additional approach in improving *Eucalyptus* resistance to this invasive pest and highlights the potential for developing more robust means of controlling it in the future.

#### 2.5.7. Suppression of the Cell Cycle

The GO terms and Mapman bins identified in this study revealed a marked suppression of the cell cycle (Figure 5). This may be explained as suppression of cellular development allowing resource allocation to defence-associated pathways (Schultz *et al.* 2013). However, the opposite was observed during a compatible interaction between rice and the Asian rice gall midge (Rawat *et al.* 2012). Numerous studies have described the process of tissue redifferentiation in gall formation. Tissue redifferentiation may be defined as the process whereby novel cell types with specialised functions are formed following a change in native cell identity (Chapter 1 Figure 2) (Oliviera and Isaias 2010). The up-regulation of genes involved in the cell cycle described by Rawat *et al.* (2012) was hypothesised to lead to vegetative tissue production. In this study, suppression of the cell cycle may reduce the availability of manipulable targets for *L. invasa* gall development through tissue redifferentiation. Further histological study is required to describe the formation or cessation of *L. invasa* galls from native *Eucalyptus* tissues and link the observed gene expression patterns to resistance to the pest.

#### 2.5.8. Suppression of Primary Metabolism

A number of studies have described the suppression of primary metabolic processes during a defence response, for example the incompatible interaction between wheat and the Hessian fly (Liu *et al.* 2007). This response may be of particular importance during a galling insect-plant interaction due to the fact the gall serves as a nutrient sink for the larvae during development (Inbar *et al.* 2010). This is illustrated by the fact that the compatible interactions between wheat and the Hessian fly (Liu *et al.* 2007) and rice and the Asian rice gall midge (Rawat *et al.* 2012) showed enhancement of primary metabolism presumably to aid in the creation of the nutritive

tissue. In this study, suppression of a number of genes relating to various primary metabolic pathways was observed such as photosynthesis and carbohydrate metabolism in accordance with these other studies (Figure 5). However, genes functioning in other pathways, such as the citric acid cycle, were shown to be up-regulated. A recent review by Kangasjärvi *et al.* (2012) discusses the ability of plants to maintain balance between basic metabolism and immunity as well as the role of photosynthesis-related processes in defence. The results from this study show that the majority, but not all, primary metabolic processes are suppressed, possibly indicating the ability of the plant to balance defensive and primary pathways.

#### 2.5.9. RT-qPCR Validation and Comparison

The expression profiles of all five genes were validated in Tag 5 and compared in GC 540. All Tag 5 and GC 540 analyses showed significant differential expression between the control and the infested except EgrOMT. The discrepancy between the Tag 5 expression profile for EgrOMT between the RNA-Seq and RT-qPCR results may be clarified by redesigning the primer pair. *EgrARP* fell within the Mapman category "Hormone Signalling, Auxins" (Figure 5). Auxin has previously been associated with Hessian fly gall development (Tooker and De Moraes 2011) and was thus hypothesised to show different expression profiles between the resistant and susceptible interactions. EgrCAD and EgrOMT were categorised in the "Secondary Metabolites" (Figure 5) and were shown to be enzymatically involved in the synthesis of lignin and were thus hypothesised to inhibit the establishment of the larval feeding site through cell wall reinforcement. Liu et al. (2007) described this situation during an incompatible wheat-Hessian fly interaction and the opposite during a compatible interaction. It was, therefore, expected that these genes would show differing expression profiles between the resistant and susceptible interactions as shown (Figure 6). The EgrEFE, alternatively named 1-aminocyclopropane-1-aminocarboxylate oxidase (ACO), is involved in the formation of ET (Pieterse et al. 2012). Galling insects are known to suppress their host's immune response during a susceptible interaction (Tooker and De Moraes 2008). It was hypothesised that different expression profiles would be observed for this gene as L. invasa might similarly manipulate its host. Finally, EgrDIR was categorised as a "PR protein" (Figure 5). A single

DIR was also shown to be up-regulated during an incompatible wheat-Hessian fly interaction (Subramanyam *et al.* 2013). This protein plays a role in the formation of lignan monomers and was thus anticipated to be similarly involved as *EgrCAD* and *EgrOMT* in the interaction.

#### 2.6. Conclusion

In this study, we observed the categorisation of E. grandis genes into various defence mechanisms putatively deployed in response to L. invasa oviposition (Figure 6). Resistance appears to be achieved through the synthesis of insecticidal chemicals and proteins, cell wall reinforcement and the suppression of the primary metabolism and cell cycle. It is interesting to note that, although the L. invasa larvae had not yet hatched, the defence mechanisms that are apparently employed at this stage might be induced to prevent establishment of the feeding site as well as in anticipation of galling and herbivory. Furthermore, the resistance mechanisms identified in this study bear a striking resemblance to other transcriptome-based studies that have investigated galling insectplant interactions, such as Liu et al. (2007). The use of RNA-Seq in combination with the available Eucalyptus genomic resources has provided the means to propose a model of the incompatible interaction between E. grandis and L. invasa upon which we can build forthcoming investigations. The integration of future studies aimed at understanding interactions between L. invasa and *Eucalyptus*, the transcriptional landscape across time-points and the integration of additional levels of omics data will allow the identification of the key players modulating the interaction. This study has provided some of the earliest molecular information regarding the E. grandis-L. invasa interaction which will allow for the deployment of integrated control strategies in an effort to minimise losses caused by this destructive pest.

#### 2.7. Acknowledgements

The author would like to thank the following people for their contributions to the study: Mrs Marlene Harney for help in obtaining plant material, Dr Eshchar Mizrachi and Dr Charles Hefer for help in the bioinformatics analyses, Ms Ronishree Naidoo for technical assistance in RT-qPCR analysis.

The author would also like to thank the Genomics Research Institute (GRI) and the National

Research Foundation's (NRF) Bioinformatics, Thuthuka and Thrip grants for financing this project.

#### 2.8. References

- Abe H, Ohnishi J, Narusaka M, Seo S, Narusaka Y, Tsuda S, Kobayashi M (2008). Function of Jasmonate in Response and Tolerance of *Arabidopsis* to Thrip Feeding. *Plant Cell Physiology*, 49(1):68-80.
- Alarcon J, Lamilla C, Cespedes CL (2013). Insecticidal activity of sesquiterpenes skeleton by the conventional Robinson annulations reactions on *Drosophila melanogaster*. *Industrial Crops and Products*, 42:268-272.
- Anderson JP, Badruzsaufari E, Schenk PM, Manners JM, Desmond OJ, Ehlert C, Maclean DJ, Ebert PR, Kazan K (2004). Antagonistic Interaction between Abscisic Acid and Jasmonate-Ethylene Signaling Pathways Modulates Defence Gene Expression and Disease Resistance in Arabidopsis. *The Plant Cell*, 16(12):3460-3479.
- Blankenberg D, Gordon A, Von Kuster G, Coraor N, Taylor J, Nekrutenko A, The Galaxy Team (2010). Manipulation of FASTQ data with Galaxy. *Bioinformatics*, 26(14):1783-1785.
- Bode RF, Halitschke R, Kessler A (2013). Herbivore damage-induced production and specific anti-digestive function of serine and cysteine protease inhibitors in tall goldenrod, *Solidago altissima* L. (Asteraceae). *Planta*, 237(5):1287-1296.
- Bruinsma M, Posthumus MA, Mumm R, Mueller MJ, van Loon JJA, Dicke M (2009). Jasmonic acid-induced volatiles of Brassicae oleracea attract parasitoids: effects of time and dose, and comparison with induction of herbivores. Journal of Experimental Botany, 60(9):2575-2587.
- Büchel K, McDowell E, Nelson W, Descour A, Gershenzon J, Hilker M, Soderlund C, Gang DR, Fenning T, Meiners T (2012). An elm EST database for identifying leaf beetle egg-induced defence genes. *BMC Genomics*, 13:242.
- Bustin A, Benes V, Garson JA, Hellemans J, Huggett J, Kubista M, Mueller R, Nolan T, Pfaffl MW, Shipley GL, Vandesompele J, Wittwer CT (2009). The MIQE Guidelines: *M*inimum *I*nformation for Publication of *Q*uantitative Real-Time PCR *Experiments. Clinical Chemistry*, 55(4):611-622.
- Campos LM, de Almeida M, Rossi ML, Martinelli AP, Junior CGL, Figueira A, Rampelotti-Ferreira FT, Vendramim JD, Benedito VA, Peres LEP (2009). Brassinosteroids interact negatively with jasmonates in the formation of antiherbivory traits in tomato. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 1-15.
- Chen M-S, Fellers JP, Stuart JJ, Reese JC, Liu X (2004). A group of related cDNAs encoding secreted proteins from Hessian fly [*Mayetiola destructor* (Say)] salivary glands. *Insect Molecular Biology*, 13(1):101-108.
- Compson ZG, Larson KC, Zinkgraf MS, Whitham TG (2011). A genetic basis for the manipulation of sink-source relationships by the galling aphd *Pemphigus batae*. *Oecologia*, 1-11.
- Copolovici L, Kännaste A, Remmel T, Vislap V, Niinemets Ü (2011). Volatile emissions from *Alnus glutionosa* Induced by Herbivory are Quantitatively Related to the Extent of Damage. *Journal of Chemical Ecology*, 37:18-28.
- Corrado G, Alagna F, Rocco M, Renzone G, Varricchio P, Coppola V, Garonna A, Baldoni L, Scaloni A, Rao R (2012). Molecular interactions between the olive and fruit fly *Bactrocera oleae*. *BMC Plant Biology*, 12:86.
- Damasceno FC, Nicolli KP, Caramão EB, Soares GLG, Žini CA (2010). Changes in the Volatile Organic Profile of Schinus polygamous (Anacardiaceae) and Baccharis spicata (Asteraceae) Induced by Galling Psyllids. J. Braz. Chem. Soc., 21(3):556-563.
- Das A, Roy A, Hess D, Das S (2013). Characterization of a Highly Potent Insecticidal Lectin from *Colocasia esculenta* Tuber and Cloning of Its Coding Sequence. *American Journal of Plant Sciences*, 4:408-416.
- Díaz J, ten Have A, van Kan JAL (2002). The role of ethylene and wound signalling in resistance of tomato to *Botrytis* cinerea. Plant Physiology, 129(3):1341-1351.
- Dinh ST, Baldwin IT, Galis I (2013). The HERBIVORE ELICITOR-REGULATED1 (HER1) gene enhances abscisic acid levels and defences against herbivores in Nicotiana attenuata plants. *Plant Physiology*, 113.
- Dittrich-Schröder G, Wingfield MJ, Hurley BP, Slippers B (2012). Diversity in *Eucalyptus* susceptibility to the gall-forming wasp *Leptocybe invasa. Agricultural and Forest Entomology*, 14:419-427.
- Dubey NK, Goel R, Ranjan A, Idris A, Singh SK, Bag SK, Chandrashekar K, Pandey KD, Singh PK, Sawant SV (2013). Comparative transcriptome analysis of *Gossypium hirsutum* L. in response to sap sucking insects: aphid and whitefly. *BMC Genomics*, 14:241.
- Erb M, Meldau S, Howe GA (2012). Role of phytohormones in insect-specific plant reactions. *Trends in Plant Science*, 17(5):250-259.
- Fossdal CG, Nagy NE, Hietala AM, Kvaalen H, Slimestad R, Woodward S, Solheim H (2012). Indications of heightened constitutive or primed host response affecting the lignin pathway transcripts and phenolics in mature Norway spruce clones. *Tree Physiology*, 32(9):1137-1147.
- Fürstenberg-Hägg J, Zagrobelny M, Bak S (2013). Plant Defence against Insect Herbivores. International Journal of Molecular Sciences, 14(5):10242-10297.
- Giardine B, Riemer C, Hardison RC, Burhans R, Elnitski L, Shah P, Zhang Y, Blankenberg D, Albert I, Taylor J, Miller W, Kent WJ, Nekrutenko A (2005). Galaxy: A platform for interactive large-scale genome analysis. *Genome Research*, 15:1451-1455.
- Goecks J, Nekrutenko A, Taylor J, The Galaxy Team (2010): Galaxy: a comprehensive approach for supporting accessible, reproducible, and transparent computational research in the life sciences. *Genome Biology*, 11:R86.

- Grattapaglia D, Vaillancourt RE, Shepherd M, Thumma BR, Foley W, Külheim C, Potts BM, Myburg AA (2012). Progress in Myrtaceae genetics and genomics: *Eucalyptus* as the pivotal genus. *Tree Genetics and Genomics*, 8:463-508.
- Gururani MA, Venkatesh J, Upadhyaya CP, Nookaraju A, Pandey SK, Park SW (2012). Plant disease resistance genes: Current status and future directions. *Physiological and Molecular Plant Pathology*, 78:51-65.
- Hartl M, Giri AP, Kaur H, Baldwin IT (2010). Serine Protease Inhibitors Defend *Solanum nigrum* against Generalist Herbivores but Do Not Influence Plant Growth and Development. *The Plant Cell*, 22(12):4158-4175.
- Hellemans J, Mortier G, De Paepe A, Speleman F, Vandesompele J (2007). qBase relative quantification framework and software for management and automated analysis of real-time quantitative PCR data. *Genome Biology*, 8:R19.
- Huang M. Abel C, Sohrabi R, Petri J, Haupt I, Cosimano J, Gershenzon J, Tholl D (2010). Variation of herbivore-induced volatile terpenes among *Arabidopsis* ecotypes depends on allelic differences and subcellular targeting of two terpene synthases, TPS02 and TPS 03. *Plant Physiology*, 153(3):1293-1310.
- Inbar M, Izhaki I, Koplovich A, Lupo I, Silanikove N, Glasser T, Gerchman Y, Perevolotsky A, Lev-Yadun S (2010). Why do many galls have conspicuous colors? A new hypothesis. *Arthropod-Plant Interactions*, 4:1-6.
- Jones JDG, Dangl JL (2006). The plant immune system. Nature, 444:323-329.
- Junghans DT, Alfenas AC, Brommonschenkel SH, Oda S, Mello EJ, Grattapaglia D (2003). Resistance to rust (*Puccinia psidii* Winter) in *Eucalyptus*: mode of inheritance and mapping of a major gene with RAPD markers. *Theoretical and Applied Genetics*, 108:175-180.
- Kangasjärvi S, Neukermans J, Li S, Aro E-M, Noctor G (2012). Photosynthesis, photorespiration, and light signalling in defence responses. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 63(4):1619-1636.
- Kelly J, La Salle J, Harney M, Dittrich-Schröder G, Hurley B (<u>2012</u>). Selitrichodes neseri n. sp., a new parasitoid of the eucalyptus gall wasp Leptocybe invasa Fisher and La Salle (Hymenoptera: Eulophidae: Tetrastichinae). University of Pretoria Repository, 1-11.
- Kim I-K, Mendel Z, Protasov A, Blumberg D, La Salle J (2008). Taxonomy, biology, and efficacy of two Australian parasitoids of the eucalyptus gall wasp, *Leptocybe invasa* Fisher and La Salle (Hymenoptera: Eulophidae: Tetrastichinae). *Zootaxa*, 1-20.
- Kulkarni H, Kumari NK, Vastrad AS, Basavanagoud K (2010). Release and recovery of parasitoids in eucalyptus against gall wasp, *Leptocybe invasa* (Hymenoptera: Eulophidae) under green house. *Karnataka Journal of Agricultural Science*, 23(1):91-92.
- Kumari NK, Kulkarni H, Vastrad AS, Basavanagoud K (2010). Biology of eucalyptus gall wasp, *Leptocybe invasa* Fisher and La Salle (Hymenoptera: Eulophidae). *Karnataka Journal of Agricultural Science*, 23(1):211-212.
- Langmead B, Trapnell C, Pop M, Salzberg SL (2009). Ultrafast and memory-efficient alignment of short DNA sequences to the human genome. *Genome Biology*, 10:R25.
- Lee Y, Kim Y-C, Kim SY, Lee I-J, Choi D, Paek K-H, Cho HS, Kweon SY, Park JM (2012). A novel gibberellin 2-oxidase gene *CaGA2ox1* in pepper is specifically induced by incompatible plant pathogens. *Plant Biotechnology Reports*, 6(4):381-390.
- Liu X, Bai J, Huang L, Zhu L, Liu X, Weng N, Reese JC, Haaris M, Stuart JJ, Chen M-S (2007). Gene Expression of Different Wheat Genotypes During Attack by Virulent and Avirulent Hessian Fly (*Mayetola destructor*) Larvae. *Journal of Chemical Ecology*, 33:2171-2194.
- Liu X, Williams CE, Nemacheck JA, Wang H, Subramanyam S, Zheng C, Chen M-S (2010). Reactive Oxygen Species Are Involved in Plat Defence against a Gall Midge <sup>[C][W][OA]</sup>. *Plant Physiology*, 152:985-999.
- Maere S, Heymans K, Kuiper M (2005). *BiNGO*: a Cytoscape plugin to access overrepresentation of Gene Ontology categories in Biological Networks. *Bioinformatics*, 21(16):3448-3449.
- Major I, Constabel C (2006). Molecular analysis of poplar defence against herbivory: Comparison of wound- and insect elicitor-induced gene expression. *New Phytologist*, 172(4):617-635.
- Mendel Z, Protasov A, Fisher N, La Salle J (2004). Taxonomy and biology of *Leptocybe invasa* gen. and sp. n. (Hymenoptera: Eulophidae), an invasive gall inducer on *Eucalyptus*. *Australian Journal of Entomology*, 43:101-113.
- Mithöfer A, Boland W (2012). Plant Defence Against Herbivores: Chemical Aspects. Annual Review of Plant Biology, 63:431-450.
- Mittapalli O, Neal JJ, Shukle RH (2007). Antioxidant defence response in a galling insect. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Science*, 104(6):1889-1894.
- Mortazavi A, Williams BA, McCue K, Schaeffer L, Wold B (2008). Mapping and quantifying mammalian transcriptomes by RNA-Seq. *Nature Methods*, 5:621-628.
- Nabity PD, Haus MJ, Berenbaum MR, DeLucia EH (2013). Leaf-galling phylloxera on grapes reprograms host metabolism and morphology. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 110(41):16663-16668.
- Naidoo R, Ferreira L, Berger DK, Myburg AA, Naidoo S (2013). The identification and differential exoression of *Eucalyptus grandis* pathogenesis-related genes in response to salicylic acid and methyl jasmonate. *Frontiers in Plant Science*, 4:43.
- Nie H, Wu Y, Yao C, Tang D (2011). Suppression of *edr2*-mediated powdery mildew resistance, cell death and ethyleneinduced senescence by mutations in *ALD1* in *Arabidopsis. Journal of Genetics and Genomics*, 38(4):137-148.
- Nombela G, Williamson VM, Muñiz M (2003). The Root-Knot Nematode Resistance Gene *Mi-1.2* of Tomato Is Responsible for Resistance Against the Whitefly *Bemisia tabaci. Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions*, 16(7):645-649.
- Nyeko P, Mutitu EK, Day RK (2009). Eucalyptus infestation by Leptocybe invasa in Uganda.
- O'Brien JA, Daudi A, Butt VS, Bolwell GP (2012). Reactive oxygen species and their role in plant defence and cell wall metabolism. *Planta*, 236(3):765-779.
- Oliveira DC, Isaias RMS (2010). Redifferentiation of leaflet tissues during midrib gall development in *Copaifera* langsdorffii (Fabaceae). South African Journal of Botany, 76:239-248.
- Pieterse CMJ, Van der Does D, Zamioudis C, Leon-Reyes A, Van Wees SCM (2012). Hormone Modulation of Plant Immunity. *Annual Reviews of Cell and Developmental Biology*, 28:489-521.
- Rawat N, Neeraja CN, Nair S, Bentur JS (2012). Differential gene expression in gall midge susceptible rice genotypes revealed by suppressive subtractive hybridization (SSH) cDNA libraries and microarray analysis. *Rice*, 5:8.
- Rocha S, Branco M, Vilas Boas L, Almeida MH, Protasov A, Mendel Z (2013). Gall induction may benefit host plant: a case of a gall wasp and eucalyptus tree. *Tree Physiology*, 33(4):388-397.
- Rosa DD, Furtado EL, Boava LP, Marino CL, Mori ES, Guerrini IA, Veline ED, Wilcken CF (2010). *Eucalyptus* ESTs involved in mechanisms against plant pathogens and environmental stresses. *Summa Phytopathology*, 36(4):282-290.
- Rossi M, Goggin FL, Milligan SB, Kaloshian I, Ullman DE, Williamson VM (1998). The nematode resistance gene *Mi* of tomato confers resistance against the potato aphid. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 95(17): 9750-9754.
- Santamaria ME, Martínez M, Cambra İ, Grbic V, Diaz I (2013). Understanding plant defence responses against herbivore attacks: an essential first step towards the development of sustainable resistance against pests. *Transgenic Research*, 22:697-708.
- Sarmento RA, Lemos F, Bleeker PM, Schuurink RC, Pallini A, Oliveira MGA, Lima ER, Kant M, Sabelis MW, Janssen A (2011). A herbivore that manipulates plant defence. *Ecology Letters*, 14:229-236.
- Schultz JC, Appel HM, Ferrieri AP, Arnold TM (2013). Flexible resource allocation during plant defence responses. *Frontiers in Plant Science*, 4:324.
- Seo HS, Song JT, Cheong J-J, Lee Y-H, Lee Y-W, Hwang I, Lee JS, Choi YD (2001). Jasmonic acid carboxyl methyltransferase: A key enzyme for jasmonate-regulated plant responses. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 98(8):4788-4793.
- Shannon P, Markiel A, Ozier O, Baliga NS, Wang JT, Ramage D, Amin N, Schwikowski B, Ideker T (2003). Cytoscape: A Software Environment for Integrated Models of Biomolecular Interaction Networks. *Genome Research*, 13:2498-2504.
- Sinha DK, Lakshmi M, Anuradha G, Rahman SJ, Siddiq EA, Bentur JS, Nair S (2011). Serine Proteases-Like Genes in the Asian Rice Gall Midge Show Differential Expression in Compatible and Incompatible Interactions with Rice. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 12:2842-2852.
- Stuart JJ, Chen M-S, Shukle R, Harris MO (2012). Gall Midges (Hessian Flies) as Plant Pathogens. Annual Review of Phytopathology, 50:339-357.
- Subramanyam S, Zheng C, Shukle JT, Williams CE (2013). Hessian fly larval attack triggers elevated expression of disease resistance dirigent-like protein-encoding gene, *HfrDrd*, in resistant wheat. *Arthropod-Plant Interactions*
- Syed NH, Kalyna M, Marquez Y, Barta A, Brown JWS (2012). Alternative splicing in plants-coming of age. *Trends in Plant Science*, 17(10):616-623.
- Tena G, Boudsocq, Sheen J (2011). Protein kinase signaling networks in plant innate immunity. *Cell signalling and gene regulation*, 15(5):519-529.
- Thimm O, Bläsing O, Gibon Y, Nagel A, Meyer S, Krüger P, Selbig J, Müller LA, Rhee SY, Stitt M (2004). MAPMAN: a user-driven tool to display genomics data sets onto diagrams of metabolic pathways and other biological processes. *The Plant Journal*, 37(6):914-939.
- Thu PQ, Dell B, Burgess TI (2009). Susceptibility of 18 eucalypt species to the gall wasp *Leptocybe invasa* in the nursery and young plantations in Vietnam. *ScienceAsia*, 35:113-117.
- Ton J, Flors V, Mauch-Mani B (2009). The multifaceted role of ABA in disease resistance. *Trends in Plant Science*, 14(6):310-317.
- Tooker JF, De Moraes CM (2011). Feeding by Hessian Fly (*Mayetiola destructor* [Say]) Larvae on Wheat Increases Levels of Fatty Acids and Indole-3-Acetic Acid but not hormones Involved in Plant-Defence Signaling. *Journal of Plant Growth and Regulation*, 30:158-165.
- Tooker JF, Rohr JR, Abrahamsom WG, De Moraes CM (2008). Gall insects can avoid and alter indirect plant defences. *New Phytologist*, 178:657-671.
- Trapnell C, Williams BA, Pertea G, Mortazavi A, Kwan G, van Baren MJ, Salzberg SL, Wold BJ, Pachter L (2010). Transcript assembly and quantification by RNA-Seq reveals unannotated transcripts and isoform switching during cell differentiation. *Nature Biotechnology*, 28(5):511-518.
- Troncoso C, Becerra J, Perez C, Hernandez V, Martin AS, Sanchez-Olate M, Rios D (2012). Induction of defensive responses in *Eucalyptus globulus* (Labill) plants, against *Ctenarytaina eucalypti* (Maskell) (Hemiptera: Psyllidae). *American Journal of Plant Sciences*, 3:589-595.
- Unsicker SB, Kunert G, Gershenzon J (2009). Protective perfumes: the role of vegetative volatiles in plant defence against herbivores. *Current Opinion in Plant Biology*, 12:479-485.
- Van de Ven WTG, LeVesque CS, Perring TM, Walling LL (2000). Local and Systemic Changes in Squash Gene Expression in Response to Silverleaf Whitefly Feeding. *The Plant Cell*, 12(8):1409-1423.
- Vos P, Simons G, Jesse T, Wijbrandi J, Heinen L, Hogers R, Frijters A, Groenendijk J, Diergaarde MR, Fierens-Onstenk J, de Both M, Peleman J, Liharska T, Hontelez J, Zabeau§ M (1998). The tomato *Mi-1* gene confers resistance to both root-knot nematodes and potato aphids. *Nature Biotechnology*, 16:1365-1369.
- Wingfield MJ, Slippers B, Hurley BP, Coutinho TA, Wingfield BD, Roux J (2008). Eucalypt pests and diseases: growing threats to plantation productivity. *Southern Forests*, 70(2):139-144.
- Wu J, Liu X, Zhang S, Zhu Y-C, Whitworth J, Chen M-S (2008). Differential Responses of Wheat Inhibitor-like Genes to Hessian Fly, Mayetiola destructor, Attacks during Compatible and Incompatible Interactions. Journal of Chemical Ecology, 34:1005-1012.
- Yasuda M, Ishikawa A, Jikumaru Y, Seki M, Umezawa T, Asami T, Maruyama-Nakashita A, Kudo T, Shinozaki K, Yoshida S, Nakashita H (2008). Antagonistic Interaction between Systemic Acquired Resistance and the Abscisic Acid-Mediated Abiotic Stress Response in *Arabidopsis. The Plant Cell*, 20:1678-1692.

- Yu M, Shen L, Zhang A, Sheng J (2011). Methyl jasmonate-induced defense responses are associated with elevation of 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylate in *Lycopersicon esculentum* fruit. *Journal of Plant Physiology*, 168(15):1820-1827.
- Zhang S, Shukle R, Mittapalli O, Zhu YC, Reese JC, Wang H, Hua B-Z, Chen M-S (2010). The gut transcriptome of a gall midge, *Mayetiola destructor. Journal of Insect Physiology*, 56:1198-1206.

## **CHAPTER 3**

**Concluding Remarks** 

From a review of host-insect pest interactions (Chapter 1) it is clear that there is very little understanding of the plant responses to galling insects at the molecular level. For wheat, the interaction with the Hessian fly has been well characterised, whereas, knowledge of the interaction between *Eucalyptus* and the devastating insect pest, *L. invasa*, is lacking at the molecular level. The aim of Chapter 2 was to determine the transcriptomic responses of a resistant *E. grandis* clone following oviposition by the gall wasp, *L. invasa*. This is one of the earliest studies to have explored the *Eucalyptus* "defensome" using RNA-sequencing. Furthermore, this study provides one of the earliest models of the *Eucalyptus* resistance response against insects and specifically, galling insects. Future studies will have a platform upon which improvements and novel information can be added. This information will play an important role in allowing suitable targets to be selected for biotechnological applications.

Interestingly, the results from this study were supported by evidence from transcriptomic studies investigating other plant-insect interactions indicating a strong similarity in the manner in which plants generally respond to insects, even amongst groups, such as angiosperms and gymnosperms, which diverged millions of years ago. Specificity may be achieved at various stages of the interaction; however, this was beyond the design of the project and was not observed. Finally, this study produced the first comprehensive list of differentially expressed genes that may be mined for potential targets for future biotechnological applications aimed at improving resistance against *L. invasa*. A critical assessment of this study follows highlighting the difficulty associated with a host-insect interaction. The opportunity for further bioinformatics analysis to improve characterisation of splice variants as role players in defence is discussed.

#### Insect infestation strategy

Studies investigating plant-insect interactions use a number of different strategies to apply the herbivores to their hosts. These may include application of insect eggs, larvae or adults directly to the plant surface and spraying of insect macerate onto the plant. This study used a natural infestation of *Eucalyptus* by *L. invasa* over seven days. There are both positive and negative

consequences of this approach. This approach was used because of the difficulties involved in artificial infestations with *L. invasa* (M. Harney personal communication). The negative consequences of a natural infestation include limited control over the timing of insect oviposition thus the seven day time point that was selected would include eggs that were layed on day one through until day seven. Furthermore, other species of insects would also be free to interact with the *E. grandis* ramets, although none were observed. However, by taking this approach, the study more closely reflected the normal interaction between the gall wasp and its host.

The choice to select a single time point at seven days also has positive and negative consequences. Numerous studies have reported plant transcriptomic responses to stress within a matter of minutes to hours meaning that this study would not have observed these early responses. This time point was selected because the egg developmental phase of *L. invasa* is 14 days (Mendel *et al.* 2004) thus ensuring the same lifestage throughout the experiment and this was the minimum period of time in which sufficient material could be collected to perform RNA-sequencing. Furthermore, as the first study to explore the defensome employed by *Eucalyptus* against the gall wasp, a single time point would provide the platform from which to build a model of the interaction. Future studies will refine and improve the predictive value of the model in order to select suitable target genes for engineering resistance.

#### Bioinformatic opportunities to investigate unknown genes and splice variants

The sequencing and release of the *Eucalyptus grandis* genome (www.phytozome.com) provides one of the most valuable resources for understanding *Eucalyptus* and tree biology. Additionally, the *Eucalyptus* community has generated extensive "omics" data that allow identification and characterisation of large gene sets. Although the focus of most *Eucalyptus* research has been on improving wood properties (Grattapaglia *et al* 2012), the same resources may be applied to understanding and improving resistance to various stresses. This study is one of the earliest examples of this application in *Eucalyptus*. This study used the *A. thaliana* orthologs of the 2117 differentially expressed genes in order to define the putative defence mechanisms that dictated the

interaction between *E. grandis* and *L. invasa*. However, at the time of this study only 56% of the genes that showed differential expression possessed an *A. thaliana* annotation. Therefore, the role of 44% of the genes determined to respond to *L. invasa* oviposition remains unknown. This limitation in the project will be reduced in the future as the genome annotation improves.

The suit of bioinformatics tools developed by Trapnell *et al.* (2010) that were used to map the RNAsequencing reads to the *E. grandis* genome and calculate significant gene differential expression provides a robust means of analyzing transcriptome data. The Cuffdiff program produces two outputs, one for differential expression of genes and one for transcripts. In this study, 1381 out of 44974 genes and 2507 out of 55935 transcripts were determined to be significantly differentially expressed. The transcripts were derived from 2098 genes. Of these 1362 were included in the initial 1381 genes. Differentially expressed transcripts derived from the same gene showed either that all were up-regulated, all were down-regulated or some were up- and others down-regulated. Alternative splicing events and their role in cellular biology are not well understood in plants (Syed *et al.* 2012). The majority of studies that report RNA-sequencing results refer only to differentially expressed genes and not transcripts. In this study, the datasets were combined in an attempt to include as much of the information as possible but the biological importance was beyond the scope of this investigation. It seems prudent that effort be made to improve the current understanding of alternative splicing in plants and in so doing, improve the understanding of plant biology as a whole.

#### Future prospects

This study reported the results of a transcriptomic response of a resistant *E. grandis* clone to oviposition by *L. invasa* at a single time point of seven days. The results highlighted a number of putative defence mechanisms employed by the host to boost resistance. However, this study does not provide a complete view of the interaction between *Eucalyptus* and the gall wasp; instead it has provided a broad outline of the defensome of *Eucalyptus* in this interaction upon which future studies can build. With the increasing availability of information, technologies and tools produced

by the plant community, it is possible to start building an "interactome" of this plant-insect relationship using a system's biology approach. For example, the sequencing of the *L. invasa* genome (B Slippers personal communication) will provide insight into the biology of the pest. The development of a model in this way will significantly improve the accuracy of predicting important genes or biological pathways that can be targeted for engineering resistance.

#### References

- Alborn HT, Hansen TV, Jones TH, Bennett DC, Tumlinson JH, Schmelz EA, Teal PEA (2007). Disulfooxy fatty acids from the American bird grasshopper Schistocerca americana, elicitors of plant volatiles. Proceedings of the National Academy of Science, 104(32):12976-12981.
- Arimura G-I, Ozawa R, Maffei ME (2011). Recent Advances in Plant Early Signalling in Response to Herbivory. International Journal of Molecular Sciences, 12:3723-3739.
- Coppola V, Coppola M, Rocco M, Digilio MC, D'Ambrosio C, Renzone G, Martinelli R, Scaloni A, Pennacchio F, Rao R, Corrado g (2013). Transcriptomic and proteomic analysis of a compatible tomato-aphid interaction reveals a predominant salicylic acid-dependent plant response. *BMC Genomics*, 14:515.
- Dinh ST, Baldwin IT, Galis I (2013). The HERBIVORE ELICITOR-REGULATED1 (HER1) gene enhances abscisic acid levels and defences against herbivores in Nicotiana attenuata plants. *Plant Physiology*, 113.
- Elzinga DA, Jander G (2013). The role of protein effectors in plant-aphid interactions. *Current Opinion in Plant Biology*, 16(4):451-456.
- Fürstenberg-Hägg J, Zagrobelny M, Bak S (2013). Plant Defence against Insect Herbivores. International Journal of Molecular Sciences, 14(5):10242-10297.
- Grattapaglia D, Vaillancourt RE, Shepherd M, Thumma BR, Foley W, Külheim C, Potts BM, Myburg AA (2012). Progress in Myrtaceae genetics and genomics: *Eucalyptus* as the pivotal genus. *Tree Genetics and Genomics*, 8:463-508.

Jones JDG, Dangl JL (2006). The plant immune system. Nature, 444:323-329.

- Mendel Z, Protasov A, Fisher N, La Salle J (2004). Taxonomy and biology of *L. invasa* gen. and sp. n. (Hymenoptera: Eulophidae), an invasive gall inducer on *Eucalyptus*. *Australian Journal of Entomology*, 43:101-113.
- Syed NH, Kalyna M, Marquez Y, Barta A, Brown JWS (2012). Alternative splicing in plants-coming of age. *Trends in Plant Science*, 17(10):616-623.
- Ton J, Flors V, Mauch-Mani B (2009). The multifaceted role of ABA in disease resistance. *Trends in Plant Science*, 14(6):310-317.
- Trapnell C, Williams BA, Pertea G, Mortazavi A, Kwan G, van Baren MJ, Salzberg SL, Wold BJ, Pachter L (2010). Transcript assembly and quantification by RNA-Seq reveals unannotated transcripts and isoform switching during cell differentiation. *Nature Biotechnology*, 28(5):511-518.

## SUMMARY

## Summary: Transcriptional responses of Eucalyptus clones to the gall

## wasp, *Leptocybe invasa*

### Caryn N Oates

Supervised by **Dr S Naidoo, Prof AA Myburg** and **Prof B Slippers** Submitted in partial fulfilment of the degree Magister Scientiae Department of Genetics University of Pretoria

*Eucalyptus* species constitute some of the most widely planted and economically valuable hardwood fibre crops in the world. *Leptocybe invasa* (Hymenoptera: Eulophidae), a specialist pest of *Eucalyptus*, is currently one of the most serious threats to plantation forestry. There is limited information regarding the mechanism underlying the defence response of these trees to insect pests such as *L. invasa* that limits the development of biotechnological applications aimed at reducing losses to this pest.

In this study we developed a hypothetical model of the *Eucalyptus* defence response through literary evidence of various plant-insect interactions. Plants have evolved a complex, multi-layered system of constitutive and inducible defences to protect themselves against phytophagous insects. These include physical or chemical barriers with toxic, repellant or anti-nutritive properties. Constitutive defences form the plant's first line of defence and provide generalised protection against most potential attackers. Once this barrier is compromised, inducible responses are activated. These comprise a multifaceted, broad-spectrum system that is sequentially activated following invader recognition. This system activates an array of defence mechanisms against the insect that is tightly regulated through hormonal and other signaling pathways.

We investigated an incompatible interaction between a resistant *Eucalyptus grandis* genotype and *L. invasa.* Transcript profiling using RNA-Seq of midrib tissue from challenged and unchallenged trees revealed 2117 genes with significantly altered expression patterns. Functional annotation of

the differentially expressed genes provides support for specific resistance mechanisms being employed by the host. This information was used to fine-tune the literary model that was initially hypothesised.

This study found differentially expressed genes that were categorized into recognition, regulatory and defence mechanisms. These included R genes which encode proteins that allow a specific recognition of the pest. The recognition signal is transferred to the cell through signalling pathways that allow an appropriate response to be elicited. We identified genes encoding calcium-responsive proteins that are known signal transducers. Other responses include redox-related whose products aid the oxidative burst, an accumulation of toxic reactive oxygen species. The phytohormones mediate signalling pathways that allow a fine regulation of the induced defence responses. We identified genes related to the JA, SA, ET, GA, BR and auxin metabolic pathways. JA is described as the dominant hormone regulating plant defence against insects and crosstalk between the hormone pathways allow fine-tuning of the defence response. Other differentially expressed genes encoded proteins involved in larval antibiosis, cell wall reinforcement to impede the establishment of the feeding site and volatile release to attract natural enemies of the pest. Furthermore, we observed apparent suppression of the primary metabolism to reduce nutrient availability and suppression of the cycle to reduce the insect's ability to manipulate its host. The results were used to improve the hypothetical defence model and provide a first glimpse of the Eucalyptus defensome.

# **Supplementary Information**



**FigureS1. Experion RNA pseudo-gel of total RNA isolated from (a) Tag 5 and (b) GC 540.** A prominent band was observed for both the 18S and 28S ribosomal units. These results indicate high-quality, non-degraded RNA. The wells are labelled as follows (L) Molecular Weight Standard, (1) Infested 1, (2) Infested 2, (3) Infested 3, (4) Control 1, (5) Control 2 and (6) Control 3.

Well	Sample Name	RNA Concentration (ng/µl)	RQI
L	Ladder	160.0	-
1a	Tag 5 Infested 1	67.5	9.7
2a	Tag 5 Infested 2	347.1	9.8
3a	Tag 5 Infested 3	58.6	9.1
4a	Tag 5 Control 1	140.4	9.6
5a	Tag 5 Control 2	108.7	9.5
6a	Tag 5 Control 3	64.9	9.0
1b	GC 540 Infested 1	539.6	8.9
2b	GC 540 Infested 2	468.2	9.7
3b	GC 540 Infested 3	866.1	9.7
4b	GC 540 Control 1	601.1	9.7
5b	GC 540 Control 2	130.2	9.1
6b	GC 540 Control 3	382.2	9.4

**TableS1.** Concentration and quality control of total Tag 5 and GC 540 RNA material as calculated using the Experion RNA analysis system.

Well names correspond to lane labels in Figure S1.

RNA Quality Index (RQI) value is an indication of the quality of the RNA. Values of 8.0 and higher indicate high-quality, non-degraded RNA.



**FigureS2.** Gel electrophoresis results testing for the presence of contaminant genomic DNA in cDNA synthesised from Tag 5 material. cDNA was PCR amplified using the intron-spanning primer pair *EgrPIPB*. The presence of genomic DNA contamination would be identified by a 590 bp band, as observed in the positive control (P) lane. Uncontaminated cDNA was identified by a single 217 bp band. The lanes are identified as follows: (L) Molecular Weight Standard, (I1) Infested 1, (I2) Infested 2, (I3) Infested 3, (C1) Control 1, (C2) Control 2, (C3) Control 3, (P) positive control and (N) negative control. PCR amplicons were analysed on a 1% (w/v) agarose gel in 1X TAE buffer.



**FigureS3.** Gel electrophoresis results testing for the presence of genomic DNA in cDNA synthesised from GC 540 material. cDNA was PCR amplified using the intron-spanning primer pair *EgrPIPB*. The presence of genomic DNA contamination would be identified by a 590 bp band, as observed in the positive control (P) lane. Uncontaminated cDNA was identified by a single 217 bp band. The lanes are identified as follows: (L) Molecular Weight Standard, (I1) Infested 1, (I2) Infested 2, (I3) Infested 3, (C1) Control 1, (C2) Control 2, (C3) Control 3, (P) positive control and (N) negative control. PCR amplicons were analysed on a 1% (w/v) agarose gel in 1X TAE buffer.



**FigureS4. Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Infested 1 forward reads as determined by FASTQ.** The y-axis represents the Phred score. The x-axis represents the base position in the read. Black horizontal lines are medians. Red boxes show the inter-quartile range (IQR) (top value is Q3, bottom value is Q1). Whiskers show outliers at max 1.5 x IQR. Blue asterisks indicate outliers.



**FigureS5.** Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Infested 1 reverse reads as determined by FASTQ. The y-axis represents the Phred score. The x-axis represents the base position in the read. Black horizontal lines are medians. Red boxes show the inter-quartile range (IQR) (top value is Q3, bottom value is Q1). Whiskers show outliers at max 1.5 x IQR. Blue asterisks indicate outliers.



**FigureS6.** Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Infested 2 forward reads as determined by FASTQ. The y-axis represents the Phred score. The x-axis represents the base position in the read. Black horizontal lines are medians. Red boxes show the inter-quartile range (IQR) (top value is Q3, bottom value is Q1). Whiskers show outliers at max 1.5 x IQR. Blue asterisks indicate outliers.



**FigureS7.** Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Infested 2 reverse reads as determined by FASTQ. The y-axis represents the Phred score. The x-axis represents the base position in the read. Black horizontal lines are medians. Red boxes show the inter-quartile range (IQR) (top value is Q3, bottom value is Q1). Whiskers show outliers at max 1.5 x IQR. Blue asterisks indicate outliers.



**FigureS8.** Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Infested 3 forward reads as determined by FASTQ. The y-axis represents the Phred score. The x-axis represents the base position in the read. Black horizontal lines are medians. Red boxes show the inter-quartile range (IQR) (top value is Q3, bottom value is Q1). Whiskers show outliers at max 1.5 x IQR. Blue asterisks indicate outliers.



**FigureS9.** Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Infested 3 reverse reads as determined by FASTQ. The y-axis represents the Phred score. The x-axis represents the base position in the read. Black horizontal lines are medians. Red boxes show the inter-quartile range (IQR) (top value is Q3, bottom value is Q1). Whiskers show outliers at max 1.5 x IQR. Blue asterisks indicate outliers.



**FigureS10.** Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Control 1 forward reads as determined by FASTQ. The y-axis represents the Phred score. The x-axis represents the base position in the read. Black horizontal lines are medians. Red boxes show the inter-quartile range (IQR) (top value is Q3, bottom value is Q1). Whiskers show outliers at max 1.5 x IQR. Blue asterisks indicate outliers.



**FigureS11. Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Control 1 reverse reads as determined by FASTQ.** The y-axis represents the Phred score. The x-axis represents the base position in the read. Black horizontal lines are medians. Red boxes show the inter-quartile range (IQR) (top value is Q3, bottom value is Q1). Whiskers show outliers at max 1.5 x IQR. Blue asterisks indicate outliers.



**FigureS12. Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Control 2 forward reads as determined by FASTQ.** The y-axis represents the Phred score. The x-axis represents the base position in the read. Black horizontal lines are medians. Red boxes show the inter-quartile range (IQR) (top value is Q3, bottom value is Q1). Whiskers show outliers at max 1.5 x IQR. Blue asterisks indicate outliers.



**FigureS13.** Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Control 2 reverse reads as determined by FASTQ. The y-axis represents the Phred score. The x-axis represents the base position in the read. Black horizontal lines are medians. Red boxes show the inter-quartile range (IQR) (top value is Q3, bottom value is Q1). Whiskers show outliers at max 1.5 x IQR. Blue asterisks indicate outliers.



**FigureS14. Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Control 3 forward reads as determined by FASTQ.** The y-axis represents the Phred score. The x-axis represents the base position in the read. Black horizontal lines are medians. Red boxes show the inter-quartile range (IQR) (top value is Q3, bottom value is Q1). Whiskers show outliers at max 1.5 x IQR. Blue asterisks indicate outliers.



**FigureS15.** Boxplot of quality values of Tag 5 Control 3 reverse reads as determined by FASTQ. The y-axis represents the Phred score. The x-axis represents the base position in the read. Black horizontal lines are medians. Red boxes show the inter-quartile range (IQR) (top value is Q3, bottom value is Q1). Whiskers show outliers at max 1.5 x IQR. Blue asterisks indicate outliers.



**FigureS16.** *EgrARP* **amplicon map.** Genome location of the auxin-responsive protein gene that was amplified in this study. The orange region represents coding sequence. The black connectors represent introns. The black arrows show the region of the transcript that was amplified (213 bp).



**FigureS17.** *EgrCAD* **amplicon map.** Genome location of the cinnamyl-alcohol dehydrogenase gene that was amplified in this study. The grey regions on the transcript represent the 5` and 3` UTR. The orange region represents coding sequence. The black connectors represent introns. The black arrows show the region of the transcript that was amplified (285 bp).



**FigureS18.** *EgrDIR* **amplicon map.** Genome location of the disease resistance-responsive dirigent-like protein gene that was amplified in this study. The grey regions on the transcript represent the 5° and 3° UTR. The orange region represents coding sequence. The black connectors represent introns. The black arrows show the region of the transcript that was amplified (232 bp).



**FigureS19.** *EgrEFE* **amplicon map.** Genome location of the ethylene-forming enzyme gene that was amplified in this study. The grey regions on the transcript represent the 5` and 3` UTR. The orange region represents coding sequence. The black connectors represent introns. The black arrows show the region of the transcript that was amplified (379 bp).



**FigureS20.** *EgrOMT* **amplicon map.** Genome location of the O-methyltransferase gene that was amplified in this study. The orange region represents coding sequence. The black connectors represent introns. The black arrows show the region of the transcript that was amplified (233 bp).



**FigureS21. Melting curves of the target and reference genes used in the Tag 5 expression validation analyses.** Melting curves were generated from the Roche LightCycler® 480 Real-Time PCR system. The x-axis depicts the temperature range. The y-axis depicts the -(d/dT) fluorescence (483-533) measurement.



FigureS22. Melting curves of the target and reference genes used in the GC 540 comparative transcript abundance analyses. Melting curves were generated from the Roche LightCycler® 480 Real-Time PCR system. The x-axis depicts the temperature range. The y-axis depicts the -(d/dT) fluorescence (483-533) measurement.

**TableS2.** Amplification efficiencies of the primer pairs for the selected target and reference genes used for RT-qPCR validation and comparison in Tag 5 and GC 540, respectively.

	Resistant Interaction: Tag 5			Susceptible Interaction: GC 540				
Gene	E <sup>(a)</sup>	r <sup>2 (b)</sup>	M <sup>(c)</sup>	CV <sup>(d)</sup>	E <sup>(a)</sup>	<b>r</b> <sup>2 (b)</sup>	M <sup>(c)</sup>	CV <sup>(d)</sup>
EgrARF	1.934	0.99	0.186	0.064	1.975	0.915	0.276	0.094
EgrFBA	1.835	0.967	0.186	0.064	2.023	0.96	0.276	0.097
EgrARP	1.835	0.91	-	-	2.008	0.907	-	-
EgrCAD	1.994	0.945	-	-	1.831	0.95	-	-
EgrDIR	1.95	0.955	-	-	1.92	0.906	-	-
EgrEFE	1.807	0.931	-	-	2.111	0.898	-	-
EgrOMT	2.052	0.974	-	-	1.838	0.971	-	-

<sup>(a)</sup> Efficiency (E) indicates amplification efficiency of the primer pair.

<sup>(b)</sup> Coefficient of determination ( $r^2$ ) indicates a linear standard curve and high reaction efficiency. The  $r^2$  value should be close to 1.000.

<sup>(c)</sup> M value indicates the stability of a gene when tested in combination with all other reference genes.

<sup>(d)</sup> Coefficient of variance (CV) indicates the stability of the reference gene across all samples in dataset.

## 92

## © University of Pretoria